Walden University

College of Education

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Navine P. Fortune

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Terri Edwards, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty Dr. Donna Brackin, Committee Member, Education Faculty Dr. Karen Hunt, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2020

Abstract

Prekindergarten Practitioners' Perspectives of The Creative Curriculum for At-Risk

Students

by

Navine P. Fortune

MA, Liberty University, 2013

BA, Cambridge College, 2011

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

in

Doctor of Education

Walden University

June 2020

Abstract

Investigators have addressed elementary practitioners' perspectives concerning the concept of curriculum development and children's learning; however, much less information is available on prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of curriculum for at-risk prekindergarten students. This basic qualitative study explored prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students in a southeastern state. The theories of constructivism and self-efficacy guided the conceptual framework for this study. The research questions focused on prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competency, and motivation during implementation of the curriculum. Data were collected using in-depth semistructured interviews with prekindergarten practitioners (teachers). Data were analyzed through a priori, open, and axial coding based on the study's framework. The qualitative data analysis software system, QDA Miner Lite, was used to help organize the raw data and store the data safely. Member checking was used to provide all participants the opportunity to review the summary of the data findings and confirm the accuracy. Participants identified perspectives of self-efficacy, competency, and motivation during implementation of the curriculum. School officials need to provide timely support and comprehensive professional development for practitioners to enhance curriculum implementation. Positive social change could occur when school officials establish strategies for curriculum onboarding and implementation, thereby improving practitioners' teaching experiences and improving the learning environment for all students.

Prekindergarten Practitioners' Perspectives of The Creative Curriculum for At-Risk

Students

by

Navine P. Fortune

MA, Liberty University, 2013

BA, Cambridge College, 2011

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

in

Doctor of Education

Walden University

June 2020

Dedication

I dedicate this work to my late great-grandmother, Agnes Louise Hodges ("Auntie Queen"), who was a constant source of strength and inspiration. I also dedicate this work to my late grandfather, Neville Moulton, for his support and devotion. I thank them for teaching me perseverance, to love learning, and to work hard. I am eternally grateful for their guidance, faith, and unconditional love.

Acknowledgments

I would like to acknowledge my amazing husband, Jason, who was my anchor throughout this process. I am incredibly grateful for the unwavering love and support you have given me throughout my endeavors. Thank you for being there for me and showing me how to face obstacles with grace and humility.

I am thankful for the love and support of my son, Jason Anthony. Thank you for encouraging me, listening while I discuss my research, and celebrating with me along the way.

Thank you to my mother, Elouise, for always understanding when I needed to write, for checking to see if I've eaten, and for making the most amazing meals for me. I also want to acknowledge my brother Richard's continuous love and support. I am blessed and grateful to have such a remarkable family.

I offer a special thanks to my friends and colleagues who have given me support during this endeavor. Thank you for understanding and supporting me. I am encouraged by the new friendships that emerged on this journey.

I would like to express my gratitude to my phenomenal dissertation committee, Drs. Terri Edwards, Donna Brackin, and Karen Hunt, for their time, encouragement, and patient guidance. Thank you for your confidence in me and for helping me grow as a scholar.

List of Tables	iv
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Background	2
Problem Statement	4
Purpose of the Study	7
Research Questions	8
Conceptual Framework	9
Nature of the Study	11
Definitions	13
Assumptions	15
Scope and Delimitations	16
Limitations	
Significance	19
Summary	21
Chapter 2: Literature Review	22
Literature Search Strategy	23
Conceptual Framework	24
Constructivism	
Self-Efficacy	
Literature Review Related to Key Concepts and Variables	
State-Funded Prekindergarten Program Quality	
Early Childhood Curriculum	

Table of Contents

Achievement Gap and Instructional Intervention	
Practitioners' Perspectives on Curriculum and Practice	40
At-Risk Children and School Success	
Summary and Conclusions	46
Chapter 3: Research Method	49
Research Design and Rationale	49
Role of the Researcher	51
Methodology	54
Participant Selection	
Instrumentation	57
Content Validity	59
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	60
Data Analysis Plan	
Computer Assisted Qualitative Data Analysis Software (CAQDAS)	
Trustworthiness	65
Ethical Procedures	66
Summary	68
Chapter 4: Reflections and Conclusions	69
Setting	69
Participant Demographics	70
Data Collection	72
Data Analysis	74
Interview Analysis	74

Specific Codes and Themes	81
Discrepant Cases	83
Results	83
Evidence of Trustworthiness	92
Credibility	92
Transferabilty	92
Confirmability	92
Summary	92
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	98
Interpretation of the Findings	
Limitations of the Study	105
Recommendations	106
Guidance and Support	106
Professional Development	106
At-Risk Students	106
Implications	
School District	111
Practitioners	111
Conclusion	111
References	113
Appendix A: Demographic Questionnaire	
Appendix B: Interview Protocol	
Appendix C: Interview Questions	153

List of Tables

Table 1. Research Participants	72
Table 2. A Priori Coding for Research Questions One and Two	76
Table 3. Open Coding for Research Questions One and Two	78
Table 4. Axial Coding Categories, Themes, and Research Question Connection	80
Table D1. Open Codes 1	54
Table E1. Interview Question, Theory, and Research Question Alignment1	63

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

In an urban school district in a southeastern state of the United States, 8.6% of children are at-risk (The Planning Council, 2016). Research has indicated that numerous children in the United States begin kindergarten with limited foundational skills (Lonigan et al., 2015). The curriculum implemented is significant because practitioners are provided guidance for learning strategies and objectives, which enables them to meet the learner's needs (Ansari & Winsler, 2014). Early learning practitioners who deliver helpful, knowledgeable, and intentional interactions are much more likely to encourage key academic and social skills in children (Hamre, Hatfield, Pianta, & Jamil, 2014). Children who have access to high-quality early education in the United States have benefited, with the most substantial interventions occurring in prekindergarten programs (Morabito, Figueroa, & Vandenbroeck, 2018).

The practitioner's responsibility is to guide children's learning using resources to scaffold their learning experiences and support development. Practitioners must identify the developmental needs, level, and skills of the children when determining how to reinforce current skills and introduce new content (Ogunnaike, 2015).

The purpose of this basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews was to explore prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program used with at-risk students in a school district, in a southeastern state. In this study, I identified the perspectives of prekindergarten practitioners who implement The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program in select classrooms for at-risk prekindergarten students. This chapter includes the significance of the study and provided the reader with the background, problem statement, research questions, and conceptual framework. It also includes the nature of the study, assumptions, scope and delimitations, limitations, and the potential implications for positive social change.

Background

The benefits of attending early learning programs have been recognized for years through research such as the HighScope Perry Preschool Project (Bakken, Brown, & Downing, 2017; Schweinhart, 2003; Schweinhart & Weikart, 1981) and the Carolina Abecedarian Project (Campbell & Ramey, 1994; Ramey, 2018; Ramey et al., 2000). The preschool programs offered high-quality educational opportunities to families from deprived backgrounds. Nationwide, early learning practitioners are required to deliver quality education to children, constructed around state ideals and standards (Buettner, Hur, Jeon, & Andrews, 2016). The National Association for the Education of Young Children (National Association for the Education of Young Children [NAEYC], 2016) recommended developmentally appropriate practices (DAP) for young children's learning and development. The recommendations are most useful for early childhood practitioners, policymakers, and other stakeholders influential in the well-being of young children. Developmentally appropriate practice in the primary years (0–8) is vital for optimal learning outcomes for children (NAEYC, 2016).

State Preschool Initiative Plus (SPI+) is a form of preschool classroom in highneed and at-risk communities within school divisions across a southeastern state (Gaylor et al., 2016). SPI+ practitioners use their comprehension of curriculum beliefs, child development, and suitable developmental approaches to implement The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. A 2015 survey of SPI+ practitioners revealed that practitioners were less likely to have a favorable opinion of the Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program and were not likely to be certain about using the curriculum to teach their students (Scientific Research Institute, 2016). Studies have shown that practitioners teach more efficiently and demonstrate a higher level of fidelity to the assigned curriculum when they are proficient in the instructional methods and guidelines (Cobanoglu & Capa-Aydin, 2015; Tuul, Mikser, Neudorf, & Ugaste, 2015), and they believe in their instructional strategies.

At-risk children are born with the same abilities as children who are not at-risk (Hindman, Skibbe, & Foster, 2014). The education and development of at-risk children are influenced by differences in socioeconomic status and experiences (Deck, 2016). Research about cognitive development have shown that the primary years are key in children's learning, and further research is required to assess the perspectives of practitioners about The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program and how well at-risk students are prepared for kindergarten (Black et al., 2017; Yoshikawa et al., 2013). Although current literature addresses practitioners' perspectives regarding children's learning and curriculum development (Green & Condy, 2016), it has been unsuccessful in discussing prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of curriculum in early childhood programs with at-risk students. As a result of this gap in literature, curriculum coaches and practitioners must formulate their own understanding for implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. Understanding the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program may provide school officials with insights and contribute to the body of knowledge necessary to address prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of curriculum.

Problem Statement

Academically, at-risk students in the United States perform lower than their peers who are not at-risk, particularly in mathematics and literacy (Duncan, Magnuson, & Votruba-Drzal, 2014). Practitioners are key to curriculum implementation because curriculum is critical in the introduction of school readiness skills to preschool students (Goble et al., 2016; Yoshikawa et al., 2013). There is a problem in an urban school district in a southeastern state in the United States. Despite research about practitioners' perspectives of children's learning and curriculum (Gehris, Gooze, & Whitaker, 2015; Green & Condy, 2016; Yurdakul, 2015), current literature addressing prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of a curriculum for at-risk prekindergarten students is not as prevalent. In an annual report by Scientific Research Institute, (2016), practitioners in the SPI+ program were least likely to be self-confident in their aptitude to teach their students using The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program.

A survey conducted by SPI+ coordinators in November and December of 2015, reported varying levels of practitioner comfort in implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program (Scientific Research Institute, 2016). Coordinators reported a need for more instruction on the use of curriculum materials prior to implementation (Scientific Research Institute, 2016). The purpose of this basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews was to explore prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students in a southeastern state. The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program is the curriculum of choice in eight out of eleven school districts across the state, and the curricula is new to 68% of the practitioners (Scientific Research Institute, 2016). One of the duties of the practitioner is recognizing the educational needs of their students (Mooney, 2013; Ruzek et al., 2016) and providing an environment with rich and stimulating learning experiences (Carlsson-Paige, McLaughlin, & Almon, 2015). Vygotsky's (1978) constructivist theory proposes that students must interact with their environment to learn. The ideal approach to improve care and education for young children is to instruct and coach practitioners to provide quality environments and intentional learning experiences (Tonge, Jones, & Okely, 2016; Wilcox-Herzog, McLaren, Ward, & Wong, 2013).

Children with access to high-quality early education have been exposed to advantages, with the most significant area of intervention occurring in prekindergarten (Fischer, Peterson, Bhatta, & Coulton, 2013; Karoly, 2016). Approximately four million children begin kindergarten in the United States annually, but many children enter kindergarten behind their peers in academic and social-emotional skills, because of different opportunities and minimal access to quality prekindergarten programs (U.S. Department of Education, 2015). Early childhood programs that provide competent, considerate, and intentional interactions are expected to support academic and social skills in young children (Hamre et al., 2014). Practitioners play a vital role in introducing the curriculum to students. As children develop new knowledge and experiences, the responsibilities of the practitioner increase. The practitioner must support learning and provide meaningful resources to students to meet the individual needs of each student.

Practitioners must distinguish the developmental level and previous experiences of the students when determining what new information to present and how to implement the curriculum (Ogunnaike, 2015). In The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program, practitioners use their comprehension of curriculum ideas and child development to implement developmentally appropriate activities. The best years for the greatest learning outcomes in children are the early years between ages 0–8 (NAEYC, 2016). It is during this timeline that children develop constructive relationships and when crucial learning occurs in all developmental areas (Bustamante, White, & Greenfield, 2017; Copple, Bredekamp, Koralek, & Charner, 2013). Research shows that children who feel that they have healthier relationships with peers and practitioners feel more accepted and experience a better sense of belonging in school (Dweck, Walton, & Cohen, 2014). Curriculum is vital and a playful, cognitive curriculum that involves scaffolding can enhance the self-regulation skills of 4-year-olds (Peverill, Garon, Brown, & Moore, 2017; Weisberg, Hirsh-Pasek, & Golinkoff, 2013).

There is a gap in research with regard to practice. Research shows that a curriculum and aligned assessment system can support the education and growth of young children from diverse backgrounds and is effective when the implementation is linked to positive child outcomes (Lambert, Kim, & Burts, 2015). From the Preschool

Curriculum Evaluation Research Initiative Study (Institute of Education Sciences, 2008), a wide-ranging diverse experimental study of preschool curricula, researchers found that The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program is comprehensive across learning domains, provides well-designed learning activities, and active teaching strategies for practitioners. There is a lack of research relating to prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of the Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program and the implementation of the curriculum in classrooms with at-risk students. Information obtained from my study has the potential to add to the body of knowledge about the topic.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews was to explore prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program used with at-risk students in a school district, in a southeastern state in the United States. The term practitioner refers to prekindergarten teachers. Curriculum is generally defined as the organized framework that outlines best practices in instruction, the content that children are to learn, and the methods to utilize to achieve the identified goals (Cross & Conn-Powers, 2014). Practitioners are the most important people in the curriculum implementation procedure because they are well-informed about the method of instruction and it is their responsibility to introduce the curriculum to the students (Alsubaie, 2016).

With limited research published on prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of curriculum for at-risk students, I attempted to understand the perspectives of

prekindergarten practitioners who implement or have implemented the Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. To determine the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives, I identified the personal perspectives and insights of prekindergarten practitioners in state-funded programs. I used semistructured interviews to investigate the research questions and develop an understanding of the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students. Through the interviews, I gained an in-depth understanding of the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives. During data analysis, I used a priori codes (Implementation Practices, Knowledge, Experiences, and Feelings) based on the study's framework. I analyzed and categorized the data collected from the prekindergarten practitioners into themes through a priori and open coding. I used the qualitative data analysis software system, QDA Miner Lite to assist in organizing and storing the raw data. Creswell (2013) stated that member checking occurs when participants explore the credibility of data findings. I provided all participants the opportunity to review the summary of the data findings and confirm the accuracy of my interpretations of their individual information collected during the interviews.

Research Questions

The following research questions guided this study:

Research Question 1 (RQ1): What are prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program? Research Question 2 (RQ2): What are prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of their own competence and motivation when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program?

Conceptual Framework

For the purpose of the current study, I used two theories to represent the conceptual framework. The conceptual framework that grounded this current study was based on the theory of constructivism (Vygotsky, 1978) and the theory of self-efficacy (Bandura, 1977). Constructivism highlights the significance of how knowledge is constructed by humans, through personal experiences. Self-efficacy refers to an individual's belief in his skills and the capability to use the skills to achieve a projected outcome. In this basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews, I explored prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students in a southeastern state in the United States.

According to Vygotsky (1978), knowledge is constructed through interpretations of events that occur in a person's environment. In addition to the learning that takes place, constructivists view the interactions that students contribute to their classroom setting as critical aspects of their education. Constructivists view learning as primarily social with the mind vigorously pursuing fulfillment, instead of an empty vessel seeking information (Bada & Olusegun, 2015). Under constructivism, knowledge is a concept that is reinforced through an active process of interaction and immersion with the environment and not a service that is transferred from practitioner to student (Schcolnik, Kol, & Abarbanel, 2016).

The theory of self-efficacy emerges from Bandura's social cognitive theory. According to Bandura (1977), self-efficacy denotes one of the greatest significant predictors of human motivation. Under the construct of self-efficacy, the ability of practitioners to impact their environment is deeply associated with their perceptions of competence to implement a curriculum, motivation and persistence, perseverance despite repeated failure, and belief in their capability to bring about change. Bong and Skaalvik (2003) posited that efficacy beliefs are not general beliefs about a person's talents and skills, but beliefs in what a person can accomplish with the skills they have.

I used the conceptual framework to develop the interview questions to explore the perspectives of the practitioners about The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. The research questions included elements such as practitioners' experiences and knowledge, perspectives of self-efficacy during implementation, as well as prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of the learning environment. I based the topic of my study on the idea that practitioners help children construct new knowledge and practitioners' beliefs about their teaching capability played a significant role.

Through a basic qualitative design using semistructured interviews, I constructed new knowledge using prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives. I used a priori codes based on the study's framework and open coding to analyze and categorize data into themes. During analysis, I reviewed the participant interview responses for repeated statements and words. I used the collected information to create codes, categories, and themes, then constructed meaning related to the theories of constructivism and selfefficacy. I organized the information by matching the codes that answered each research question (see Miles, Huberman, & Saldana, 2014). I compiled the information into results based on the themes that emerged (see Sutton & Austin, 2015) and reported all discrepant data. A more detailed explanation of the conceptual framework of the theories of constructivism and self-efficacy was explained in the literature review in Chapter 2.

Nature of the Study

I used a basic qualitative design to address the study's research questions. Qualitative research is largely exploratory in nature and allows an investigation of complex matters concerning human conduct and perspectives (Kelly, 2016). I used the study design to focus on individuals, situations, and procedures, and I had the chance to acquire insightful and descriptive information. According to Creswell (2013), qualitative investigators collect evidence through direct and open conversations with people. Because I was concerned with the phenomenon of curriculum and considering perspectives of practitioners, I used a basic qualitative design using semistructured interviews.

I used a basic qualitative design to investigate the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives on The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program because it is the best method to obtain information about actual experiences. A basic qualitative design, also known as interpretive or generic (Kahlke, 2014; Patton, 2015) is an inductive approach used to investigate and understand the participants' perspectives without generalizing the information (Auta, Strickland-Hodge, & Maz, 2017). This basic qualitative study

contributed to the knowledge that was necessary to address the perspectives of practitioners on The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program for at-risk prekindergarten students.

I analyzed the data through deductive and inductive forms of analysis. First, I used a priori coding based on the study's framework to identify potential themes. After obtaining data, I used open coding to create temporary labels. I did this by reading through the interviews several times to seek portions of data that gave a summary of the interviews. I then used axial coding to identify relationships among the labels created through open coding (see Twining, 2017). Being honest with the participants was a critical component of data analysis and management because the practitioners' statements determined what is presented in the final report of the study (see Sutton & Austin, 2015). I used the basic qualitative design using semistructured interviews to obtain detailed data. I utilized an external auditor to review the development of codes, themes, and findings.

The participants were prekindergarten practitioners of at-risk prekindergarten students, enrolled in SPI+ programs. The prekindergarten sites varied within an urban school district in a southeastern state. Data collection occurred through semistructured interviews. I used the interview questions to identify self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in practitioners' implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. During the development of the interview questions, two experts in the early childhood field reviewed my interview questions and provided recommendations. The experts were a professor who received her doctorate in early childhood education from a local university and the department chair for a community college who received her doctorate in early childhood education from a university in a southern state. Through the research questions, I explored prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students in a southeastern state.

Definitions

At-Risk Students: Students vulnerable to adverse outcomes such as school failure, require interventions that are structured and constructive in nature. At-risk status includes individual skill deficits, community and family dynamics, and demographic factors. Environmental and demographic factors, such as minority ethnic groups and socioeconomic status (SES) are indicators of at-risk status (McDaniel & Yarbrough, 2016).

Developmentally Appropriate Practice (DAP): An approach to teaching that focuses on how children learn, develop and the most suitable way to instruct each student. DAP is grounded in research and consists of practitioners creating and implementing activities according to the developmental stage of the children (Alford, Rollins, Padrón, & Waxman, 2016).

Early Childhood Education (ECE): Commonly refers to the early learning for all young children, birth through age 8 (NAEYC, 2016).

High-Quality Child Care: Encompasses environment with developmentally appropriate materials, space for children to move around freely, and interest areas for children to engage in meaningful, hands-on activities. The adults in the learning

environment meet the educational qualifications and adult-to-child-ratio, by caring for only a few children at once, and the staff turnover is low (Bullard, 2016).

PALS-PreK: The Phonological Awareness Literacy Screening tools for prekindergarten students (PALS-PK) in a southeastern state. Screening takes place during the fall and spring of each school year and provides a comprehensive assessment of young children's knowledge of literacy fundamentals (University of Virginia, 2017).

Perspective: The attitude or view of things in their exact relations or comparative significance (Bruce, 1980).

Practitioner: A person who has received specific training and is actively involved in the profession. Practitioners must contemplate the distinct desires, interests, and developmental stage of each student in their care, and must use this evidence to design a stimulating and pleasant experience for the students in all areas of learning and development (Campbell, 2013)

Prekindergartener: A student enrolled in a program designed for 4-year-olds or the year prior to the start of their kindergarten term. Prekindergarten (PK) programs are designed specifically to ensure that preschoolers are ready for kindergarten (Gilliam & Zigler, 2004)

Scaffolding: Teacher-provided provision to support students' learning developments within a classroom. This includes the use of supplies, resources, models, strategies, rubrics, and modeling and coaching techniques (Pentimonti & Justice, 2010). Scaffolding supports students to attain greater level performances than accomplished individually.

School Readiness: Denotes foundational skills, actions, and knowledge children exhibit as they begin school, which enables them to attain future academic success (Sabol & Pianta, 2017).

Self-Efficacy: A person's belief in his or her competency to produce desired results. Self-efficacy also includes a person's motivational practices and determination (Bandura, 1994).

Social change: The social behavior or the social relations of society. Social change has emotional impact on people with mutual tenets. Social change is the collective transformation of individuals within society (Patil, 2012).

Assumptions

In research, investigators often bring their assumptions and opinions into their work which leads to two challenges. First is acknowledging awareness and second is determining if the participant perspectives will be included in the research (Creswell & Poth, 2017). I conducted interviews with prekindergarten practitioners in SPI+ classrooms designated for at-risk prekindergarten students in a southeastern state. I evaluated both the recognized assumptions and any assumptions that were not well-known (see Armstrong & Kepler, 2018). I assumed that The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program will continue to be important in the prekindergarten classrooms. The State's Preschool Curriculum Review Rubric was utilized by school districts to select the Creative Curriculum for Preschool. I assumed that the prekindergarten practitioners had a genuine interest in participating in my research.

I assumed that the participation criteria of the sample was suitable and therefore, guaranteed that the prekindergarten practitioners had all implemented The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Programs in classrooms with at-risk students. I assumed that prekindergarten practitioners would provide direct and genuine responses for this study. I also assumed that participants would provide truthful responses about their perspectives and the data collected for this study might provide insights to stakeholders.

Scope and Delimitations

Practitioners are central in a young child's education (Ntumi, 2016) and hold a key role in the implementation of the curriculum (Ntumi, 2016). The scope of this current study was to explore prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students in a southeastern state. Vygotsky (1978) suggested that previous experiences of early childhood practitioners influenced their perspectives. The current study was chosen over other topics related to practitioners' perspectives because there was a gap in research on practice. The primary participants of my study were prekindergarten practitioners. I chose to exclude other practitioners from other grade levels because their role is less relevant.

I designed the study for a group of seven prekindergarten practitioners in classrooms located in a school district in a southeastern state. I conducted the study only in classrooms in which the at-risk prekindergarten students are or were enrolled. The classrooms had the SPI+ designation because the at-risk students meet the guidelines for enrollment, and the practitioners were the focus population for the study. I excluded other sites from the study because they did not meet the criteria for participation and were not relevant to the purpose of the study.

The sample size was not representative of a larger and similar population. I delimited the sample for the study to practitioners at an urban school district in a southeastern state. I identified the perspectives of practitioners who identified in the demographic questionnaire (see Appendix A) that they were implementing or have implemented the curriculum in classrooms designated for at-risk students. I did not include practitioners who were implementing the curriculum in classrooms not designated for at-risk students. The procurement of data was delimited to the prekindergarten classrooms designated for this study. I delimited the study to specific questions during face-to-face or telephone interviews. Each interview lasted no more than 1 hour and I conducted each in a single session and one-on-one semistructured format.

In terms of transferability of the current study, the context was clearly described so that the reader would determine transferability of the results from the study to other settings. The results of the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program may increase the body of knowledge that relates to prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of preschool curriculum used with at-risk students. The results of the study may also bring about additional data to transfer to other research (see Bengtsson, 2016). When transferring results of the current study to future research, it was necessary to consider that this study was limited to practitioners of prekindergartners enrolled in SPI+ settings. Self-efficacy was a situational construct that is unique to each individual.

Limitations

Limitations exist in qualitative research. The research design, basic qualitative using semistructured interviews, was not without limitations. Interviews are one of the most significant sources of research evidence (Merriam and Tisdell, 2015; Yin, 2014). My bias was a limitation that may affect the results of the study. As the researcher of the current study, I reflected upon my previous professional experience with The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program and my implementation to at-risk students. I searched for biases while I conducted my research and documented my assumptions and potential biases throughout the study, in a personal journal (see Creswell, 2013). I disclosed my professional status to safeguard the interview and data collection processes.

- I am currently, a program director of a preschool located in the same region in which the research was conducted.
- The Creative Curriculum for Preschool was the curriculum being implemented in the prekindergarten classroom at my school for 4 years (2014–2018).
- I am a former prekindergarten teacher with two years' experience implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool.
- I've implemented The Creative Curriculum for Preschool to 4-year-olds in a mixed model classroom. Students who were at-risk and those not at-risk were enrolled together.
- I hold a master's degree in teaching and learning early childhood education.
- I have presented on various early childhood topics at conferences, workshops and seminars on the local, state and national level.

I have been in the early childhood field for 22 years

Miles and Huberman (1994) proposed that sampling is one limitation of qualitative research and participants within classrooms, institutions, and districts are theoretically responsive to general questions. Limitations of this study may affect the ability to transfer results to other prekindergarten programs. The use of only seven practitioners of at-risk students was a limitation that may have affected the results of my study, therefore I provided rich descriptions of the sample (see Santiago-Delefosse Gavin, Bruchez, Roux, & Stephen, 2016). To find a trend in prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of curriculum used with at-risk students, more research is needed.

The practitioners' knowledge of only The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program was another limitation of the study. I limited the study to practitioners teaching in classrooms with the at-risk designation within the same school district. Self-efficacy is a situational construct that is unique to each individual. Practitioners in other classrooms with different designations or guidelines, might have responded differently to the findings of the study. I explained data collection verbatim including details about each phase (see Avenier & Thomas, 2015). I added this study to research concerning prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of preschool curriculum used with at-risk students.

Significance

The study is used to focus on prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of the Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program and their perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation for implementing it in classrooms for at-risk students. The project is unique because it addresses the SPI+ model which builds upon the successful State Preschool Initiative (SPI) program that has supported the school readiness of at-risk prekindergarten students since 1996 (see Virginia Department of Education, 2015). The data I collected from this study may have significance by providing direction and guidance for school officials on how to advise practitioners regarding the implementation of the curriculum in the classroom. Officials may gain an understanding of prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students. Insights from this study may aid early care and education programs in the planning and implementation of best practices of effective curriculum.

Practitioners' perspectives of students have been found to directly influence their actions and behavior in the classroom (Houser & Waldbuesser, 2017). Practitioners' perspectives of the curriculum or their own feelings of competence regarding teaching aspects of it may influence implementation practices. Implications for positive social change include possible changes in the curriculum program chosen for implementation in classrooms with at-risk students and maybe for practitioners' professional development to further develop competence in implementation. These implications are important because research has shown that practitioners are concerned with making appropriate decisions about how and why students should learn selected curriculum materials (Young, 2014). The practitioner has a powerful influence on the implementation of early childhood curriculum (Ntumi, 2016), and is the most important person in the implementation process because of knowledge, practice, and competencies (Alsubaie, 2016). For stakeholders who are instrumental in decision making about early childhood curriculum, the results of the current study may inspire positive social change relating to the investigation of prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of curriculum for at-risk students.

Summary

In chapter 1, I explained the foundation for this study. The perspectives of practitioners of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program was significant, and this understanding was a central element of this study. I provided background information regarding the phenomenon, the research questions, the foundation for the conceptual framework, and nature of the study. The assumptions, scope and delimitations, and limitations provided explanations of the boundaries and challenges of the study. In the definitions section, I provided meaning to key concepts and terms with multiple meanings. I included the significance of the study and potential implications for positive social change. The purpose of this basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews was to explore prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program used with at-risk students in a school district, in a southeastern state. In chapter 2, I provide a review of the literature on prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of curriculum with descriptions of search strategy and key variables and concepts. I also include an in-depth discussion on the conceptual framework.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

Children who are from low-income families and at risk for school failure often yield lower academic outcomes than their peers from wealthier households, particularly in the areas of literacy and mathematics (Duncan et al., 2014). At risk does not always indicate a status of wealth. School readiness skills are major precursors to academic success (Lonigan et al., 2015). Education practitioners are responsible for identifying children's academic needs and providing a supportive environment with rich and interesting learning experiences (Radford, Bosanquet, Webster, & Blatchford, 2015). Early childhood practitioners are vital sources of information about how to support learning and school readiness for prekindergarten students. Practitioners who understand instructional delivery and pedagogy are central to student success (Summers, Davis, & Hoy, 2017). The purpose of this basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews was to explore prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program used with at-risk students in a school district, in a southeastern state in the United States.

In this chapter, I discuss the literature search strategy and continued with an examination of the study's conceptual framework. The conceptual framework is based on the theory of constructivism (Vygotsky, 1978) and the theory of self-efficacy (Bandura, 1977). In this review, I discuss various topics within the scope of the study. These topics include quality and model of prekindergarten programs, curriculum in early childhood education, achievement gap and instructional intervention, practitioners' perspectives on

curriculum and practices, self-efficacy, at-risk students and school success, and supporting children's learning and development.

Literature Search Strategy

I conducted a comprehensive search using the Walden University Library website (http://library.waldenu.edu/), Google Scholar, and the local public library to discover literature on the topic of prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. The education databases that I used were: (a) Academic Search Complete, (b) Annie E. Casey Foundation, (c) Education Resource Information Center (ERIC), (d) Education Research Complete, (e) ProQuest Central, (f) PsycINFO, and (g) SAGE Journals. I conducted an initial search of these databases using the key terms *at-risk children, teacher perspectives, self-efficacy, prekindergarten practitioners, state-funded, early childhood,* and *preschool curriculum*. Established limits consisted of peer-reviewed journals, assorted documents, and publications.

I used a simultaneous search link to search ERIC, a database with millions of records conserved by the U.S. Department of Education, and Education Source, one of the largest collections of full-text education journals. The Boolean phrase *teacher perspectives AND curriculum AND attitudes* yielded numerous results. Using Google Scholar Alerts, I requested weekly email updates on current research pertaining to *teacher perspective of curriculum*. In addition to the previously mentioned databases, I used seminal work from Vygotsky and Bandura. I also consulted reference lists and textbooks to find information on the topic.

Conceptual Framework

A conceptual framework is a printed or visual article that highlights specifically what the researcher will study. It clarifies the relationships, if any, between the main issues, variables, and theories (Miles & Huberman, 1994). For the current study, the conceptual framework is based on the theory of constructivism (Vygotsky, 1978) and the theory of self-efficacy (Bandura, 1977). The constructivist theory emphasizes that knowledge is constructed from experiences and perspectives (Vygotsky, 1978), and the practitioner plays a key role. The constructivist theory provides part of the framework used to guide my exploration of prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives and emphasizes how the previous experiences of practitioners influence their perspectives about The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. The term *self-efficacy* refers to a person's belief in the desired skills to complete a task and the confidence in the ability to succeed (Bandura, 1977). Through Bandura's theory of self-efficacy, I identified prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives about the confidence and competence needed to implement The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program in their classrooms.

The study's purpose was to explore prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program, used with at-risk students in a school district, in a southeastern state in the United States. I framed the purpose that each practitioner held different perspectives about The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program, according to his or her previous experiences. I developed the research questions to acquire information regarding prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives about The Creative

Curriculum for Preschool Program within the constructivist and self-efficacy theories. I used the framework to provide support for the research questions concerning prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of the curriculum, as well as practitioners' experiences and knowledge, perspectives of self-efficacy during implementation of the curriculum, as well as prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of the learning environment.

In this study, through semistructured interviews, I gathered prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives and self-efficacy about implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program based on their social interactions and experiences. Vygotsky (1978) asserted that knowledge is built from experiences and perspectives. During the interview process, I captured direct responses about the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives, self-efficacy for implementing curriculum, and what experiences contributed to their knowledge about the curriculum.

Constructivism

This study of prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives is grounded in the constructivist theory (Vygotsky, 1978) which explains that people develop skills through experiences acquired in their community settings, where learning occurs in a cultural context (Wilkinson & Jones, 2017). Constructivism holds that everyone embraces a different perspective about an experience centered on his or her prior experiences. The experiences build upon themselves to generate new knowledge. Practitioners must recognize the developmental level and prior experiences of the students when deciding how to present new information and implementing curriculum (Ogunnaike, 2015).

Constructivism was used to gather perspectives. Constructivism identifies the fundamental role of interactions and experience among students and practitioners.

Under the theory of constructivism, perspectives are determined by knowledge. Constructivism plays a significant role in the construction of meaning from experience (Prince & Felder, 2006). Through their experiences with The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program, practitioners developed new knowledge, constructed their own understanding, and shared their perspectives of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. The theory of constructivism offers the structure used to explore how experiences of practitioners influence their perspectives of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program.

Current teaching strategies are deeply rooted in theories of constructivism. According to Vygotsky (1978), knowledge is a needed and widespread facet of the method of creating culturally ordered and precise human intellectual meaning. Vygotsky believed that all experiences create a framework on which knowledge is built and each person's perspective is different regarding any prior experiences. Adults are a major source of cognitive and social development. The theory of constructivism suggests that practitioners must recognize knowledge as a creation of the human mind and is constructed differently by each learner (Akpan & Beard, 2016).

Vygotsky (1978) declared that interactions with others are essential features of cognitive development, and learners must interact with their surroundings to achieve new knowledge (Ogunnaike, 2015). Through interactions with practitioners, advanced peers, or parents, a student's understanding of skills or construction of new knowledge is

supported. According to Vygotsky, when children are working collaboratively with others in their environment, learning occurs and stimulates various aspects of their development. Vygotsky suggested that school is a culture in which learners develop cognitively through interactions. In the school setting, the practitioner scaffolds learning and supports the child through guided participation (Muhonen et al., 2016). It is here that the practitioner sets high expectations for students and motivates them to strive to succeed (Hallinan, 2008). Vygotsky believed that children could be taught effectively by building upon their prior knowledge and applying scaffolds.

Constructivism encompasses interrelationships between instruction, learning, and development (Eun, 2010). For example, there is a shift in performance between a child attempting to solve a problem independently and a child receiving assistance from an adult. Hence, the relationship between a child and practitioner can govern how much a child can learn (Eun, 2010). Under the theory of constructivism, individuals construct their personal knowledge of the world around them through experiences and their perspectives of those experiences. Through hands-on experiences, children are best able to construct knowledge and demonstrate an understanding of their world (Inan & Inan, 2015).

Constructivism is used to guide practitioners in developing more child-focused learning environments that place the child at the center of instruction and guided the exploration of prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of the Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program is based on constructivist principles and social cognitive theory (Hatch, 2012; Michael-Luna & Heimer, 2012). I used the theory of constructivism to provide an understanding of Prekindergarten Practitioners' Perspectives of the Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program because the theory is key in understanding child development, curriculum, and the construction of knowledge.

Self-Efficacy

Bandura's (1977) theory of self-efficacy was applied to this current study to assist in understanding practitioners' experiences and self-efficacy beliefs about their abilities to implement the curriculum. This theory is grounded in a larger conceptual framework known as social cognitive theory. Bandura defined self-efficacy as a person's belief or decision in the ability to yield desired results. Bandura also explained that self-efficacy beliefs differ by circumstances and adjust over time. The theory of self-efficacy has been used in literature about persons' perceptions of self, competence about employment, and working with individuals with special needs (Gray & Muramatsu, 2013), and lived experiences (Creswell, 2013, 2017; Marshall & Rossman, 2014).

Practitioners' teaching strategies in early childhood environment have been linked to self-efficacy beliefs (Perren et al., 2017). According to Bandura (1977), an individual's self-efficacy will have a significant impact on how that person addresses a job or assignment. For example, if a practitioner is confident that she has the competence to implement a lesson, she will be more likely to succeed in her implementation practices. However, if her belief in her ability to execute the lesson is low, she will be less likely to have stable or positive feelings during implementation and may not be motivated to help students who have difficulties, nor persist if students repeatedly fail in task completion. Self-efficacy is a key idea within motivation, and it has been found to be predictive of perseverance, achievement, and performance (Bruning, Dempsey, Kauffman, McKim, & Zumbrunn, 2013). Bandura (1977) believed that a person's selfbelief or confidence in his or her competence is vital to achieving a satisfactory outcome when completing a task and a practitioner's self-efficacy for the task is fundamental for teaching success. According to Bandura, people with high self-efficacy beliefs typically persevere in negative situations, whereas those with low self-efficacy beliefs usually avoid difficult situations.

Bandura's theory of self-efficacy has been used as the framework for previous research (Bedel, 2015; Guo, Dynia, Pelatti, & Justice, 2014; Méndez, Arellano, Khiu, Keh, & Bull, 2017) about early childhood practitioners. Ventura, Salanova, and Llorens (2015) found that practitioners with high levels of efficacy view their work environment and challenges that arise as opportunities for personal and professional growth. Prekindergarten practitioners' self-efficacy beliefs may affect the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program in their classrooms. One of the current study's guiding research questions focused on the prekindergarten practitioners' description of their perspectives of self-efficacy when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. Not only does self-efficacy affect the behavior of persons, but self-efficacy also affects how individuals relate with their environment (Roos, Potgieter, & Temane, 2013).

Researchers have explored self-efficacy (Bandura, 1994; Stajkovic & Luthans, 1998) and the relationship with performance (Emich, 2012; Mitchell, Hopper, Daniels,

George-Falvy, & James, 1994). Self-efficacy is related to work performance (Liao & Chuang, 2007), impacts how much of a challenge a person is willing to take on, and plays a vital role in a person's ambition and desire to achieve satisfaction (Stajkovic & Luthans, 1998). Researchers have also addressed the significance of prior experience, knowledge, and their roles in the growth of new understanding (Bandura, 1994; Mitchell et al., 1994; Vygotsky, 1978). To build self-efficacy beliefs, people must understand expectations to implement work effectively (Bandura, 1977). In this current study, including the theory of self-efficacy (Bandura, 1977) in the study's framework helped me to develop themes for analysis which I used to explore prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students.

Literature Review Related to Key Concepts and Variables

The purpose of this basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews was to explore prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program used with atrisk students in a school district, in a southeastern state in the United States. I conducted an exhaustive review of literature to explore factors related to the perspectives held by the practitioners who implement the curriculum in a southeastern state. The research in this literature review addresses the following topics: state-funded prekindergarten program quality, curriculum in early childhood education, achievement gap and instructional intervention, practitioners' perspectives on curriculum and practices, and at-risk students and school success.

State-Funded Prekindergarten Program Quality

The term *early care and education (ECE)* is applied to private and public programs that support young children's growth and development prior to kindergarten (Tarrant & Huerta, 2015). ECE is interchangeable with the term *early childhood education*. Public education in the United States is primarily a state and local responsibility (Sciarra & Hunter, 2015), and the enrollment rate is highest in the ECE population. (Mamedova & Redford, 2015). Early learning is important, in that a child's early educational experience sets the foundation for future success (NAEYC, 2016). Nationwide, state-funded preschool programs serve approximately 1.5 million children— 32% of 4-year-olds and 5% of 3-year-olds (Barnett, Votruba-Drzal, Dearing, & Carolan, 2017).

Quality is a critical component of early childhood programs. According to the position statement of NAEYC, high-quality early childhood education supports the social-emotional, cognitive, and physical development of young children. These developmental milestones are essential because they set the stage for future academic success (NAEYC, 2016). Researchers have shown that high-quality preschool benefits all children, particularly those from low-income families (Barnett, & Frede, 2017; Yoshikawa et al., 2013), and access to high-quality early learning programs gives children a solid start toward formal education and beyond (Wechsler, Melnick, Maier, & Bishop, 2016).

Two studies about the quality of prekindergarten programs were conducted by Peterson (2015) and Bassok and Galdo (2016). Peterson identified quality indicators in public and private prekindergarten classrooms through the perspectives of program directors. During a review of data, the researcher found a discrepancy in perspectives of quality based on the type of program. Program directors viewed teacher-child ratio as a crucial indicator of quality regardless of the type of program. They felt that quality was greater in private than public programs and perceived a program's quality as decreasing when the teacher-child ratio increases. In a study on the differences in access to quality early childhood programs, Bassok and Galdo found that the connection between the features of the community and convenience to learning environments plays a key role in the availability of high-quality programs. The researchers also found that children from low-income backgrounds which are typically situated in large minority communities, were enrolled in preschools that are considered low-quality.

In other studies, conducted about the quality of prekindergarten programs, researchers emphasized enrollment, academics, and benefits of investments. A 2012 report on a national sample of preschool children indicated that 60% of 3–5-year-old children were enrolled in center-based early childhood programs (Mamedova & Redford, 2015) and 29% of 4-year-olds were enrolled in state-funded preschool programs (Barnett, Carolan, Squires, & Clarke-Brown, 2014). Although the literacy and mathematics skills of low-income children lag a full year behind those of high-income children at the time of kindergarten entry (Dorman et al., 2017; Duncan & Murnane, 2014), research by Coley, Votruba-Drzal, Collins, & Cook (2016) indicated that low-income children who attended private ECE programs demonstrated high levels of language, reading, and mathematics skills at age 5. Coley et al. also revealed that children who attended public programs and Head Start displayed increased reading and mathematics skills in comparison to children experiencing only parental care.

Ongoing studies of early childhood programs in Massachusetts, Oklahoma, and New Jersey have shown the benefits of quality early education investments, which generate roughly \$8 for every dollar invested, according to economists (Elango, García, Heckman, & Hojman, 2015). The \$8 return on investment is generated from the skill development of individuals who enrolled in quality early childhood programs and the individuals' contribution to the economic workforce. Another example of the positive return on investment in early education programs is crime prevention. The fewer arrests of the individuals who participated in quality early childhood education programs versus those who did not benefit from access verifies another return on investment (Elango et al., 2015).

Access to quality prekindergarten programs is another topic discussed by researchers. The effects of lack of access to high-quality programs is evident as more children from low-income families enter kindergarten behind peers from more affluent communities (Duncan et al., 2014). This discrepancy is being addressed with the opening of more universal prekindergarten programs, nationally. There have been challenges, but the overall accessibility has led to positive outcomes in terms of school readiness, especially with children from urban settings (Dorman et at., 2017). The potential benefits of preschool can only be realized if families have access to high quality programs (Wechsler, et al., 2016). The need to improve the overall quality of early childhood programs must be addressed (Yoshikawa et al., 2013). Pelatti, Dynia, Logan, Justice, and Kaderavek (2016) indicated that, although classroom quality is key, few recent studies have explored the practice and fundamental quality of publicly funded early learning programs.

The main evidence of quality in early childhood education programs are the ratings of the Quality Rating and Improvement Systems (QRIS). At the federal and state level, officials are anxious to increase the quality of early childhood education programs (Sabol & Pianta, 2015). QRIS is used to address the need to improve the quality of early care and education programs. Separate from licensure requirements, officials have developed a strategy that establishes common quality principles for ECE programs that are structured into different levels (Tarrant & Huerta, 2015). Nationally, QRIS is being developed or implemented in almost every state (Tarrant & Huerta, 2015) and a recent study by Connors and Morris (2015) revealed that QRIS emphasizes process quality more strongly than does licensing.

Other researchers have contrasted program quality and its evaluation through methods such as the Early Childhood Environment Rating Scale (ECERS-R) across diverse programs, serving low-income preschool children. In a study on Head Start programs, the researchers found that Head Start programs presented the highest quality ratings (Fuller, Kagan, Loeb, & Chang, 2004; Li-Grining & Coley, 2006). Quality measures such as the ECERS-R have been analyzed with recent research finding limited connections to students' school readiness skills and validity weaknesses in large national samples (Votruba-Drzal, Coley, Koury, & Miller, 2013). A review by researchers of the type of quality indicators used in state QRIS systems found that most indicators showed no significant association with children's functioning (Sabol, Hong, Pianta, & Burchinal, 2013). A recent meta-analysis conducted by Hofer, Gordon, Lambouths, and Rowe (2014) determined that ECERS ratings have neither substantively nor statistically significant associations with children's outcomes.

Early Childhood Curriculum

Practitioners in high-quality prekindergarten programs implement developmentally appropriate curricula, which they use as a tool to engage students in learning experiences that are active and language-rich (National Center for Quality Teaching and Learning [NCQTL], 2015). Sabol and Pianta (2017) found that high-quality programs address multiple domains and standards to ensure children are developing in ways that support health and school readiness. Wood and Hedges (2016) found that there are three substantial themes within curriculum theory: content, coherence, and control. In their study, on research and policies that regulate approaches to curriculum, instruction, and assessment, the researchers found that curriculum in early childhood is viewed differently according to the curriculum framework applied by practitioners (Wood & Hedges, 2016). The researchers determined that inquiring about curriculum in early childhood education is a necessary effort to develop different theoretical frameworks for understanding the ways in which curriculum can be considered alongside instruction, assessment, and play (Wood & Hedges, 2016).

In public preschool programs such as state prekindergarten and Head Start, research-based curriculum is significant because it supports implementation practices, accessibility of materials, and guarantees that preschoolers are provided opportunities to learn (Duncan et al., 2015). With a concentration on child school readiness, several researchers have focused on incorporating evidence-based curricula in early childhood programs (Griffin, 2010; Schonert-Reichl et al., 2015; Wong et al., 2015). The use of thoughtfully sequenced learning activities has enhanced preschool children's letter knowledge and phonological awareness (Lonigan & Phillips, 2016). Wasik, Hindman, and Snell (2016) evaluated book reading practices and vocabulary development. Through effective early interventions such as engaging children in discussions, clearly defining words, and being interactive, the authors found enhanced achievements in the oral comprehension and vocabulary skills of the children (Lonigan & Phillips, 2016). Ensar and Keskin (2014) found that at the end of the prekindergarten year, children in classrooms receiving intervention displayed a reduction in behavior problems, positive emotional adjustment, and transitioned effectively to kindergarten.

Participation in early childhood education programs with developmentally appropriate curricula aids the development of the whole child (Landry et al., 2014). Bierman, Heinrichs, Welsh, Nix, and Gest (2017) found that the use of evidence-based curricula heightened social-emotional school readiness skills of low-income children. Two of the most common early childhood curricula utilized by state-funded prekindergarten programs are The Creative Curriculum for Preschool and HighScope (Duncan et al., 2015). In a study conducted by Duncan et al., (2015) on enhancing school readiness with preschool curricula, results indicated that The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program produced much more positive classroom processes than locally developed curricula. The HighScope Curriculum failed to improve either the behavior or academic achievement of preschool children, relative to the local curricula. The authors also determined that more evidence is necessary to determine if The Creative Curriculum for Preschool and HighScope curricula are effective in promoting young children's learning (Duncan et al., 2015).

The content in early childhood programs is instrumental in the academic development of students. Yoshikawa et al., (2013) conducted research on content in early learning programs and found that students who are engaged with content in profound ways while developing conceptual understanding are better able to develop skills in specific areas, such as mathematics or language development. Snow (2014) of the Harvard Graduate School of Education, cautions against excessive classroom time spent on content with simple words. She claimed all children will learn familiar words from their daily interactions, and time in the prekindergarten classroom should consist of teaching uncommon things (Snow, 2014). A curriculum must be well implemented, if it is to be effective. Strong preservice teacher preparation and in-class coaching for teachers increase the likelihood that curricula will be used effectively (Aikens & Akers, 2011).

There is skepticism on whether preschool curricula highlight the cognitive skills of children, more than their socio-emotional development. (Kluczniok, Anders, Sechtig, & Rossbach, 2016). According to Gialamas, Mittinty, Sawyer, Zubrick, and Lynch (2014), the development of socio-emotional skills in children are crucial to academic success at the early childhood level. The authors found that the practitioner's education, knowledge, and training are not linked with the socio-emotional and cognitive outcomes of their students (Gialamas et al., 2014). Jensen, Holm, and Bremberg (2013) found that few studies highlighted the potential benefits of preschool in the socio-emotional development of children. The authors also found smaller outcomes in the children's cognitive development skills (Jensen et al., 2013).

Achievement Gap and Instructional Intervention

Consensus is growing about the importance of early childhood. Nationally, inequality in educational achievement by income is a long-standing concern and has been increasing (Goldrick-Rab, Kelchen, Harris, & Benson, 2016; Reardon, 2013). According to Nores and Barnett (2014), many disadvantaged children will attend preschool for less than one year. Reardon (2013) explored socioeconomic backgrounds of families and its impact on the achievement gap. Over the past three decades, educational performance of the children and the incomes of their families, poor and affluent, have separated considerably (Reardon, 2013). Due to this inequality, the author explored the ability of schools to provide children with an equal chance at academic and economic success. Results indicate that parental investments in children's learning affect reading, mathematics, and other attainments later in life (Reardon, 2013). According to Reardon, this gap between rich and poor children's overall achievement scores is much larger now than it was fifty years ago.

Other researchers have studied achievement gap in early childhood programs. Previous research by Shonkoff and Phillips (2000) revealed that the achievement gap between low-income children of color and their more affluent white counterparts starts before kindergarten entrance. In their study on executive function skills between advantaged and disadvantaged children, Fitzpatrick, McKinnon, Blair, and Willoughby (2014) found that executive function and other cognitive skills are essential to academic performance. Children who grow up in poverty show deficits in executive functioning (Fitzpatrick et al., 2014). In the past decade, numerous comprehensive assessments of state-funded public preschool programs such as the Universal Preschool Programs in Virginia and Oklahoma, have described outcomes on mathematics and reading achievement at school entry level. The assessments also explained social-emotional outcomes in early childhood education programs in the states (Gormley, Phillips, Newmark, Welti, & Adelstein, 2011; Huang, Invernizzi, & Drake, 2012).

Interventions to combat the achievement gap in early childhood have been studied by researchers. Duncan et al., (2015) conducted research that discussed approaches and interventions to improve preschool participants' instructional experiences in elementary school. The authors explored two methods that may improve the instructional skills of preschoolers, consisting of more stimulating instruction for the children and partnerships between preschool and kindergarten practitioners, that focuses on smooth transitions for the children between grade levels (Duncan et al., 2015). Previous research has also shown that children from low-income families often display a delay in school readiness at kindergarten entry, creating an achievement gap that develops over time and contributes to huge, long-term disparities in educational attainment and employment (Ryan, Fauth, & Brooks-Gunn, 2006). Though preschool enrollment may lessen the gaps in school readiness for low-income children and have positive effects on a community (Soria, 2016), longitudinal research suggests that the advances low-income children make during preschool participation often decline at school entry and fade by early elementary school (Bierman, Heinrichs, Welsh, Nix, & Gest, 2017).

Practitioners' Perspectives on Curriculum and Practice

In school districts, both nationwide and internationally, discussions continue about the impact of curriculum and assessments on teaching practices, distribution of resources, and whether they achieve the intended improvement in student achievement (Polesel, Rice, & Dulfer, 2014). Bushaw and Calderon (2014) found that 58% of Americans believed the curriculum implemented in their community's schools needs modification. Sverdlov, Aram, and Levin (2014) explored kindergarten practitioners' perspectives of a new nationwide mandated early literacy curriculum (Sverdlov, Aram, & Levin, 2014). This study is unique because it is the first to explore kindergarten practitioners' perspectives of emergent literacy and their perspectives of stakeholders' beliefs. Researchers found that practitioners believe all five literacy goals (alphabetic skills, book immersion, emergent writing-reading, communication skills, oral language) are necessary for success. Most practitioners felt their literacy goals (Sverdlov et al, 2014).

Two recent studies conducted by researchers examined practitioners' perspectives and implementation practices. Cobanoglu and Capa-Aydin (2015) explored early childhood practitioners' perspectives on the implementation of curricula in their public schools. The public-school practitioners were required to implement a specific curriculum based on the constructivist curriculum approach. In this model, the students build their knowledge through experiences. The authors found that the practitioners' commitment and reliability to the curriculum was stronger when their beliefs were aligned with the approach (Cobanoglu & Capa-Aydin, 2015). Findings also indicated that the perspectives of the practitioners impacted their implementation practices (Cobanoglu & Capa-Aydin, 2015). Alvestad and Sheridan (2015) conducted a study on preschool teachers' preparation and documentation of students' knowledge in their preschool classrooms and explored the practices of the teachers, conflicts, and difficulties. The teachers in the study were required to document their implementation practices and learning outcomes of the national curriculum. Implementation consisted of daily classroom practices, content, and activities. The authors found that there are detailed glitches and problems connected to relationships between teachers' planning, documentation, and reflection on children's learning in preschool (Alvestad & Sheridan, 2015).

Through professional development opportunities, practitioners will learn how to modify their teaching practices to meet the needs of the students. According to Slavin, Lake, Hanley, and Thurston (2014), refining the aptitude of practitioners must be the central point of professional development. Practitioners' beliefs and attitudes toward instruction play a critical role in their classroom practice in the quality, frequency, and content of instruction, regardless of the academic area they teach (Maier, Greenfield, & Bulotsky-Shearer, 2013; Rietdijk et al., 2018; Tomas & Jackson, 2017). Mligo (2016) conducted a study on practitioners' perspectives about a preschool curriculum and application practices. The author found that due to practitioners' inexperience with the curriculum, implementation was not successful. Results also indicate that the professionals did not meet the criteria required to teach in the setting and the learning environment was not conducive to teaching and learning (Mligo, 2016). Researchers have recommended that the design of curriculum materials should support both student and teacher learning (Arias et al., 2016; Ball & Cohen, 1996). Approximately ten years later, Davis and Krajcik (2005) expanded upon Ball and Cohen's suggestions by creating a set of "design heuristics" for the development of curriculum materials that could support teacher knowledge in the manner proposed by Ball and Cohen.

Differences in kindergarten readiness can be attributed to differences in curriculum types (Claessens, Engel, & Curran, 2014), instructional practices, and program structures (Hill, Gormley, & Adelstein, 2015). In early childhood education, the best learning environment involves hands-on activities, supportive facilitation, a balance of cognitive and social domain skills (De Haan, Elbers, & Leseman, 2014), and includes interventions for at-risk students (Lonigan & Phillips, 2016). Researchers have also confirmed that at-risk preschool students benefit from an evidence-based curriculum that deliberately integrates social-emotional and literacy skills (Nix et al., 2016). Practitioners' perspectives of the curriculum are important; thus, they constitute an integral component of my study. The perspectives that practitioners bring to the classroom environment about the curriculum, instruction, and students are formulated and motivated by their knowledge, experiences, and meaning (Gross & Gilbert, 2011).

At-Risk Children and School Success

Children who have positive early childhood experiences are more likely to experience school success. Quality early childhood education is a source for reducing inequality (García, Heckman, Leaf, & Prados, 2016). Of the nation's 12.9 million preschool-aged children, nearly 3 million live in or near poverty (National Center for Education Statistics, 2019). For decades, researchers such as those who studied the Carolina Abecedarian Project (Campbell & Ramey, 1994; Ramey et al., 2000) and the HighScope Perry Preschool Project (Schweinhart, 1994; Schweinhart & Weikart, 1981) have documented the benefits of attending preschool. These notable programs provided early childhood services to families from disadvantaged backgrounds.

The academic achievement of children who participated in early childhood programs have been examined by researchers. In a study carried out by Crosnoe, Benner, and Davis-Kean (2016), it was discovered that the association between phonics instruction and children's reading achievement during the first year in kindergarten was strongest among children who had attended preschool. Conti, Heckman, and Pinto (2016) found that high quality early childhood care and education can have an impact on academic achievement, behavior, cognitive development, and health-related outcomes for children. Other researchers have found that over the elementary school years, test scores of children who participated in preschool exceeded the scores of children who did not (Bakken, Brown, & Downing, 2017; Diazgranados, Borisova, & Sarker, 2016; Yoshikawa, Weiland, & Brooks-Gunn, 2016).

The socioeconomic status of children has been known to affect a child's education. Arsenio (2013) conducted a study to find out if social and economic disparity affects a child's education and answer questions about how access to high-quality preschool affects achievement. The research focused on how at-risk children are affected

by behavior problems, the influence it has on their school success, and future employment status. The author stated cognitive skills include mental acuteness and achievements such as letter knowledge, whereas non-cognitive skills include problem solving and paying attention (Arsenio, 2013). Clinton, Edstrom, Mildon, and Davila (2015) evaluated how socioeconomic status affects the social-emotional development of preschool children. The authors found that preschool children from both wealthy and poor families made substantial advances in social-emotional knowledge through the social-emotional learning experiences that were implemented by their practitioners.

Children who exhibit readiness skills (adequate self-regulation, mathematics, reading, mathematics, and externalizing behavior skills and being in good health) at kindergarten entrance are more likely to acquire proficiency by the end of fifth grade (Aber, Grannis, Owen, & Sawhill, 2013). Huang (2017) investigated the impact of attending a state-funded prekindergarten program on letter name knowledge. Children who attended prekindergarten had higher letter name knowledge (nine letters more) compared to students who had just begun prekindergarten (Huang, 2017). The researcher also revealed that students who attended prekindergarten were found to have a lower chance of repeating kindergarten (Huang, 2017). Letter knowledge aid in the understanding that patterns of letters represent sounds of spoken language (Huang, Tortorelli, & Invernizzi, 2014).

Active participation in preschool is important. Researchers have documented the benefits of children attending preschool for one year compared to two years on their social-emotional skills and academic achievement (Domitrovich et al., 2013; Moore et

44

al., 2015) in kindergarten. Through a large data analysis of several federal data sets, preschool dosage in early childhood education was explored (Burchinal, Zaslow, & Tarullo, 2016). Researchers described preschool dosage as frequency (number of days attended), amount of time (hours attended each day), or length of involvement (years of exposure) of a child in public preschool. The researchers found that most prekindergarten children who enroll in public preschool usually attend for one year (low dosage), but early intervention programs such as Head Start often enrolled children for two years (high dosage) at 3 and 4-years old (Shah et al., 2017).

Participation in preschool programs has been associated with several positive outcomes. Barnett, Carolan, Squires, and Clarke-Brown (2014) provided a synopsis of preschool enrollment in state-funded early childhood programs and evaluated data from the High Scope Perry Preschool Program Study on the economic benefits of preschool on at-risk children. The researchers found that children enrolled in the High Scope Perry Preschool Program became more productive citizens. In a study on preschool participation and outcomes, Barnett et al. (2014) found numerous positive results such as long-term positive relationships, increased cognitive and social-emotional development, improved high school graduation rates, and employment history. Ansari and Winsler (2016) explored school readiness for at-risk children enrolled in state-funded early childhood programs. Preschool experiences differ because programs vary in the type, location, and services provided. Preschool children were enrolled in prekindergarten programs located in public schools, family childcare, and center-based programs. Programs were both licensed and licensed exempt by the state. The researchers focused on programs in the state with children of diverse backgrounds to address the gaps in knowledge. They found that students enrolled in public prekindergarten programs had a higher chance of being categorized as more skilled than their peers in subsidized programs (Ansari & Winsler, 2016).

The type of preschool program in which at-risk children enroll is significant to their success and linking the achievement gap. Crosnoe, Purtell, Davis-Kean, Ansari, and Benner (2016) evaluated an accommodations model for at-risk preschool children enrolled in early childhood programs. The researchers explored the type of preschool program available for enrollment and their selection process. Head Start and non-Head Start programs along with public and private programs were reviewed. The researchers believed children from low-income families benefit from preschool but are less likely than other children to enroll. They found that inquiry on children from low-income families entering school with limited academic skills is plentiful. Masten, Fiat, Labella, and Strack (2015) explored educating children living in poverty and children who are extremely mobile. The researchers believed that achievement gaps in early childhood are preventable through early assessments and access to quality early childhood education.

Summary and Conclusions

In the United States, the instructional practices of early childhood practitioners have been impacted by required instructional standards (Chen & Zhang, 2017; Goldstein & Bauml, 2014). Practitioners have an obligation to use specific instructional materials and implement explicit content. Previous researchers have reported on the strategies teachers use to support learning experiences of all children while developing effective strategies for teaching state standards in appropriate and responsive ways (Drake, Land, & Tyminski, 2014; Goldstein & Bauml, 2014). The researchers highlighted components of practitioners' perspectives about teaching children and curriculum (Herman & Pinard, 2015) and constructivism (Plotka, 2016).

By bringing awareness to prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool and its implementation to at-risk prekindergarten students, researchers may highlight strategies practitioners might use to support learning experiences of all children. The information may help practitioners to develop effective strategies for teaching state standards in meaningful ways. Carefully selected programs provide children the opportunity to develop, express their emotions, and interact with others (Burger, 2015). The data gathered in my study may lead to a greater understanding of prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students.

There exists research on early childhood practitioners who teach at-risk students and their perspectives of the curriculum implemented in their classrooms, but little research on prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. This chapter detailed the literature review, literature search strategy, and conceptual framework of the study. Chapter 3 includes a complete description of how the gap in research on practice was explored through a basic qualitative design, to lead to a greater understanding of prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program in a southern state. Components of chapter 3 includes the research method, design, and rationale for the selection of this basic qualitative design using semistructured interviews. I provide readers with information about my role as the researcher, methodology, trustworthiness, and ethical procedures.

Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews was to explore prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program used with at-risk students in a school district, in a southeastern state in the United States. Qualitative research involves descriptive models that outline the study and addresses the significance of the problem. Chapter 3 will include a clear description of the research method for the current study with specifics on the research design and rationale, the role of the researcher, the methodology used, issues of trustworthiness, ethical considerations, and a summary.

Research Design and Rationale

The following research questions guided this study:

RQ1: What are prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy whenimplementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program?RQ2: What are prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of their own competenceand motivation when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program?

I chose a basic qualitative research design to collect a single source of data through semistructured interviews. A basic qualitative approach was adopted to explore the perspectives held by prekindergarten practitioners in a southeastern state about The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. According to Merriam and Tisdell (2015), the purpose of the basic qualitative approach is to recognize how people discover understanding from their lived experiences. Alison-Bryant, Liebeskind, and Gestin (2017) and Creswell (2013) noted that qualitative investigators retrieve accessible data through in-depth conversations with participants. A qualitative approach was the most applicable method for this study because it allowed me to acquire detailed information and understanding of prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives. The seven participants for my study were ideal to attain an in-depth understanding of the study. The number of participants for my study is a typical sum in qualitative research (see Creswell, 2013). The research goal of exploring the perspectives of practitioners who implement or have implemented The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program to at-risk students in select prekindergarten classrooms would not have been accomplished through a quantitative approach because I was not seeking numeric descriptions of views of a population. A quantitative approach lacks the in-depth perspectives that I intended to ascertain.

I used semistructured interviews to collect in-depth viewpoints from each participant to develop a thorough representation of the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives. The research questions were designed to attain a deeper understanding of the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation concerning The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. A basic qualitative design using semistructured interviews was selected because I had the opportunity to study the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives more closely and the intended outcomes were best suited for a basic qualitative design. According to Lawrence (2018), a basic qualitative design allows for in-depth inquiry and examination to discover patterns and themes from data. My data collection method, semistructured interviews, is aligned with data collection methods consistent with basic a qualitative design. Other qualitative designs considered were phenomenology and grounded theory.

Phenomenology focuses on the lived experiences of the participants and the main data collection method is through interviews. The phenomenological approach was not aligned with my study as strongly as a basic qualitative design using open-ended interviews. I was more interested in the practitioners' viewpoints about the curriculum and not a description of their experiences. Grounded theory was not applicable because it is not as descriptive as a basic qualitative design using semistructured interviews and the purpose is mainly to develop a theory (see Creswell, 2013). In a study with a grounded theory research design, the major data collection method is through interviews of 20 to 30 participants or until data saturation is reached (Yin, 2014). I focused on a smaller number of participants.

Role of the Researcher

I was the sole researcher of the current study and was responsible for all facets of the study. The role of the researcher in qualitative research is to ascertain the perspectives and feelings of study participants (Sutton & Austin, 2015). I am the program director of a laboratory school at a public university in a southeastern state and have been in the early childhood field for 22 years. Before my role as program director, I worked as a prekindergarten teacher in the region, served as a quality mentor for three local early childhood programs, and a professional development facilitator on the local and national level. My interaction with and exposure to the practitioners in the region occurred through professional development conferences and workshops on various early childhood topics, as an attendee. Through my interactions with and exposure to early childhood practitioners, I have gained motivation into becoming a staunch advocate of early childhood education.

With the allocation of funding to increase access to high-quality preschool in districts serving at-risk students, I was interested in understanding the perspectives held by early childhood practitioners regarding the curriculum and their efficacy for implementing it with at-risk students. I conducted this study in the city of my employment, but not in schools that I supervised. I am an employee of the public university and not the school district. For this study, I sought truthful, direct answers as I explored prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students in a school district, in a southeastern state. I assumed the role of investigator and conducted interviews and analyzed data. I disclosed my professional status in the study to safeguard the interview and data collection processes. I work at a public university located in the school district in a southeastern state where the study will take place.

Bias in research is universal, and my goal was to lessen bias. To help limit bias, I disclosed conflicts of interests. Conflicts of interest occur when the professional judgment about the validity of research, the primary interest, may be influenced by a secondary interest such as professional relationships (Bero, 2017). The best strategy to address conflicts of interest about my position and relationship with the practitioners was to disclose the conflict within the research. I addressed the issue of personal bias by

documenting my thoughts and feelings as they arose, in a reflective journal. I used the reflective journal to document my personal biases as they were recognized.

I did not offer incentives to the prekindergarten practitioners to attain their participation in my study. I established a relationship with district administrators and practitioners for the sole purpose of the current study. Revealing conflicts of interest helped to control my personal biases and assumptions about the current study (see Mecca et al., 2015). My professional relationship with the practitioners and my position as a program director at a school that implemented The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program did not alter the results because protocols were followed. I am familiar with The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. For 3 years, it was the curriculum implemented in the prekindergarten classroom at my school. I am biased about the content, supplemental materials, and assessment tools.

It was important when analyzing data, in this study, that I focused only on the perspectives and reflections of the practitioners who participated in the study. I restricted my study to adult participants who gave consent to participate in the study. None of the participants are individuals who might be considered vulnerable. It was imperative that I isolated my personal philosophies and views about the curriculum and document them in my personal journal as I self-reflect throughout the study. I revealed any violations of the rules, avoided biased reporting of the data analysis, and used an external auditor to substantiate my research. The auditing structure exists to verify and enhance the quality of research (Wicherts, 2016). During the data analysis phase, I utilized an external auditor

to review the development of codes, themes and findings. The auditor assessed my study to determine if my results were accurate and supported by data.

Methodology

Participant Selection

I conducted this basic qualitative design using semistructured interviews with prekindergarten practitioners of at-risk students in a school district in a southeastern state in the United States. In a basic qualitative study, participants formulate and recognize the meaning of a phenomenon while they experience the phenomenon (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). An average sample size for a basic qualitative design using semistructured interviews research is between five and 25 participants (Creswell, 2013). The practitioner population consisted of seven prekindergarten practitioners from public school settings in the district. Yin (2014) posited that due to the basis of the basic qualitative design, the distinctive standards about sample size are inconsequential. I chose seven participants because my focus was to obtain detailed information about each practitioner's perspective of the curriculum, which is typical in qualitative research approaches (see Creswell, 2013).

I assigned an identification code (P-1 through P-8) to each participant and a corresponding number to each site. I used the alphabetical and numerical identifiers in the reporting of the findings of the study to ensure confidentiality. I have successfully completed the required training course "Protecting Human Research Participants" through The National Institutes of Health (NIH) Office of Extramural Research along with CITI Human Protection Training through Walden University. I first secured approval from the Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB) to conduct the data collection for my study. I then obtained consent from the school district's research department to conduct my study. This was done by sending a written request by e-mail to the Research Authorization Committee. I followed-up on my request with telephone calls to confirm and obtain written approval.

Upon approval from the school district, I contacted the site administrators of the schools electronically for permission to conduct the research at their schools. I obtained the e-mail addresses of practitioners through referral by other practitioners (snowball sampling) and distributed the invitation to participate letter and consent form electronically to all potential participants. I obtained the name/contact information of the first participant(s) that started the snowball sampling process through email addresses I already had in my possession. I obtained the email addresses through professional development communications and participation in various early childhood workshops and conferences. I do not work with the teachers, nor do I communicate with them daily. I extended the invitation and asked the teachers to share my research information but let them know that they did not need to do so. The invitation to participate letter explained the details of my study. In the letter, I sought agreement from the participants to be interviewed at least once for a period of 1 hour after school hours at a location of their convenience. The letter contained my email address and telephone number for interested participants to contact me and return the signed consent form.

Upon receipt of the consent form, I sent the demographic questionnaire (Appendix A) to the participants electronically. Each practitioner who was interested in participating in my study had a timeline of seven days from distribution to return the completed demographic questionnaire to me electronically. The demographic questionnaire was used to assist in selecting only those practitioners who implement or have implemented The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program to at-risk prekindergarten students in their classrooms. The questionnaire contained class demographic questions and questions focused on the use of the curriculum. My contact information (email address and telephone number) was listed to return the survey to me. The first seven practitioners who responded and implemented the curriculum to at-risk prekindergarten students in SPI+ classrooms were selected.

The criteria for practitioners included selecting participants who implemented The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program to at-risk prekindergarten students located in public elementary and early childhood schools. For the current study, I gathered data from seven practitioners to establish validity and saturation. A small number of participants yielded a deeper understanding of the study than a large sum of participants (see Creswell, 2013; Lodico et al., 2010). The prekindergarten practitioners at the sites who implement or have implemented The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program to at-risk prekindergarten students were information-rich and ideal participants for this study. Those practitioners who did not or have never implemented the curriculum to students enrolled in SPI+ classrooms were not chosen for participation. The non-SPI+ practitioners were omitted because they could not purposefully inform the research problem or an understanding of the significant purpose of the study.

Instrumentation

Data collection took place once approval was obtained from the school district's research department, and the site administrator of each elementary school and early childhood site. Basic qualitative studies often utilize document analysis, interviews, and observations to gather data (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015; Percy, et al., 2015). I collected data through a single method. Semistructured interviews were used to investigate the research questions and develop an understanding of the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. I audio-recorded the interviews so that I was actively listening to each participant. The data collection instrument for interviews with practitioners consisted of interview questions (see Appendix C). I developed from the conceptual framework on theories of constructivism and self-efficacy. The interview questions were designed to encourage in-depth and thorough responses and keep the conversation flowing (see Rubin & Rubin, 2012). My 22 years of expertise as an early childhood educator and program director was instrumental in designing the questions for completing the analysis for The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program.

Semistructured Interviews. Interviews are customized and permit unrestricted responses, and flexibility that is not acquired through other techniques (Irvine, Drew, & Sainsbury, 2013). Semistructured interviews are a frequently used data collection method in qualitative research and the significance of the interview guide profoundly impacts the results of the study (Kallio, Pietilä, Johnson, & Kangasniemi, 2016). Prior to each interview, I reviewed the interview protocol (see Appendix B). The interview protocol

served as a guide for the conversation with each participant. I conducted semistructured, in-person or telephone interviews with practitioners who work directly with at-risk prekindergarten students and implement The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program in their classrooms. I audio-recorded each interview on an EVISTR hand-held digital voice recorder. Cridland, Jones, Caputi, and Magee (2015) noted that in semistructured interviews, the focus is on the content that is important for the participant, allowing various perspectives to be communicated. A sample of seven prekindergarten practitioners from public schools participated in semistructured interviews. The practitioners were given a chance to ask me questions following their interviews.

The interview questions were formed with questions associated with the research questions, to keep the dialogue flowing, and inspire thorough responses (see Rubin & Rubin, 2012). During the development of the interview questions, two interrater experts in the early childhood field reviewed my interview questions. The experts provided feedback to ensure that the interview questions were precise and aligned with the research questions. The experts were a professor who received her doctorate in early childhood education from a local university and the department chair for a community college who received her doctorate in early childhood education from a university in a southern state.

The interview questions focused on various aspects of the curriculum, implementation practices, practitioners' knowledge, experiences, and feelings. Literature sources about practitioners' perspectives, early childhood curriculum, and at-risk students were the basis for my instrument development. My instrumentation for semistructured interviews with practitioners consisted of my own questions. The purpose of these questions was to gather information regarding the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. I audio-recorded the interviews on a hand-held digital voice recorder, then transcribed and analyzed the data. Member checking or participant validation is the process of providing all participants the opportunity to review the summary of the data findings and confirm accuracy of interpretations. I sent each participant a summary of the data findings for them to review for accuracy (see Creswell, 2013).

Content Validity

The use of interviews as a data collection method allowed for insightful and detailed explanations of the study (see Merriam & Tisdell, 2015; Yin, 2014). Having a positive connection and developing creditability with the participants was essential in gathering detailed and quality data. Credibility and trustworthiness are important and strengthens qualitative research (Creswell, 2013). Validity in qualitative research has been commonly discussed in the methodological literature and can be defined as the degree to which the variables of a research theory are proven accurate (Lub, 2015). Content validity was established using rich, thick details of the data to describe the findings (Creswell, 2013). I used member checking and provided all participants the opportunity to review the summary of the data findings and confirm the accuracy of my interpretations of their individual information collected during the interviews.

Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection

I began the recruitment of participants for my study after permission is received from Walden University's Institutional Review Board (approval number 09-25-19-0501637), the school district's research department, and the site administrator at each elementary and early childhood school site. I also sought email addresses of prekindergarten practitioners through snowball sampling. I obtained the contact information through referrals from practitioners (snowball sampling) in the district. I obtained the name/contact information of the first participant(s) that started the snowball sampling process through email addresses I already had in my possession. I obtained the email addresses through professional development communications and participation in various early childhood workshops and conferences. I distributed the invitation to participate in the study letter and consent form electronically to potential participants.

Participants willing to participate were asked to return the signed consent form to me via email. Upon receipt of the consent form, I sent the demographic questionnaire (see Appendix A) to participants. Practitioners were asked to return the demographic questionnaires to me electronically within seven days of receipt. Participants could have contacted me via telephone or email to learn more about the study. Upon contact with each participant, I reviewed the information they received in the invitation to participate and addressed any questions and concerns they had. During the telephone call, I reviewed the interview protocol and scheduled interviews with each participant. I reminded potential participants that they could have exited the study at any time, for any reason, with no repercussions. **Participation.** Upon approval from the school district and the site administrators, I used purposeful sampling to determine the prekindergarten practitioners who would participate in the study. In purposeful sampling, locations and participants are selected because participants have knowledge about the study's purpose and can advise the study in meaningful ways (Creswell, 2013; Lodico et al., 2010; Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). I chose the data collection sites, public school prekindergarten classrooms, by following the criteria outlined below:

- The data collection sites are prekindergarten classrooms located in public elementary and early childhood schools in the district.
- A classroom designated as SPI+ with 4-year-old students enrolled.
- A classroom whose practitioner implements The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program daily.

Purposeful sampling is commonly used in qualitative research for the identification and collection of in-depth information from participants connected to the study of interest (Palinkas et al., 2015). Participants could have left the study at any time with no repercussions and all the data collected thus far for a particular participant would have been destroyed by shredding. I disclosed to participants their Right of Refusal and/or Withdrawal from the study in the invitation to participate, during interview scheduling, and on the informed consent form.

Collecting Interview Data. I scheduled a mutually agreeable time, date, and location away from the classrooms to conduct each interview. A signed letter of informed consent was required from each participant. Participants signed the informed consent

before interviews began. The goal of the informed consent was to offer necessary and understandable information to a prospective participant for voluntary agreement regarding participation in the research study (see Nijhawan et. al., 2013). Each interview lasted no more than 1 hour and was conducted in a single session and one-on-one semistructured format. Before the interviews, I reviewed the purpose of this study with the participants and reiterated confidentiality, their choice not to answer any of the questions presented, and option to withdraw from the study at any point in time, with no repercussions or negative consequences.

The interview questions (see Appendix C) focused on various aspects of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program, practitioners' self-efficacy, motivation, and perspectives of competence to implement the curriculum with at-risk students. I audiorecorded each interview and started a new recording at the beginning of each. I transcribed the interview transcripts verbatim. Member checking is the process of providing all participants the opportunity to review the summary of the data findings and confirm accuracy of interpretations. All participants were given the opportunity to review a summary of the data findings for correctness of my interpretations of their own data (see Creswell, 2013). To exit the study, I conducted a short debrief with each practitioner. I reviewed the purpose of the study, shared a summary of my findings, answered any questions they had, and thanked participants for their participation.

Data Analysis Plan

Data analysis is an ongoing process that involves repeated reflection on the data, documentation throughout the study, and establishes themes (Creswell, 2013). In this basic qualitative design using semistructured interviews, I analyzed data to reveal the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of the curriculum and self-efficacy for implementation with at-risk students. During data analysis, I used a priori codes (Implementation Practices, Knowledge, Experiences, and Feelings) based on the study's framework. I open coded the data collected from the practitioners by reading the information several times to generate preliminary labels for sections of the data. I reviewed the notes and audio recordings collected from the semistructured interviews to organize common themes about the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of the curriculum and self-efficacy for implementation in the designated prekindergarten classrooms. All steps of the coding process for the current study were documented and recorded to ensure validity.

In the first step of the data analysis for the current study, I transcribed the audio recordings from the interviews. I transcribed each recording verbatim. Each transcription had the complete recorded summary of all questions and answers from participants during the interview. I used the electronic transcription service, Otranscribe.com, to help transcribe participant interviews. Upon completion of the transcriptions from otranscribe.com, I printed copies of each transcript. I read and analyzed the transcripts to check for mistakes and grammatical errors.

After preliminary review, I read and reviewed the written transcripts several times while listening to the audio recording. I used this method to check for accuracy and any missing responses. I then analyzed the data with a priori coding. The a priori codes are based on constructs from the conceptual framework. The a priori code are: 'Implementation Practices', 'Knowledge', 'Experiences, and 'Feelings'. I searched the transcripts line-by-line for significant statements, phrases, and words and wrote them in the margins of each transcript. All significant statements were organized and grouped into codes (see Creswell, 2013; Rubin & Rubin, 2012). After obtaining data, I used open coding to create temporary labels. I did this by reading through the interviews several times to seek portions of data that gave a summary of the interviews. According to Creswell (2013), the method of coding is comprised of breaking down the data into smaller groups, collecting proof, and finally defining the code.

Next, I used axial coding to identify relationships among the labels created through open coding (see Twining, 2017). I organized the codes with similarities and documented them in the composition notebook. I counted the frequency of words or phrases identified as codes in the interview transcripts. I arranged the codes into various categories to discover connections between the data and research questions (see Galman, 2013). To determine ways in which the participants answered the research questions, I analyzed the transcripts and used labels to organize the data and generate meaning of the interviews. I reviewed the codes and combined them with similar new codes that emerged. I clustered the codes into themes then compiled the themes into results of the study, according to each research question (see Miles, Huberman, & Saldana, 2014).

Finally, I utilized an external auditor to review the development of codes, themes and findings. The auditor is a professor at a university in a southern state. She holds a doctorate in in special education from a university in a northern area of the US. Upon feedback from the auditor, I organized the data interpretation of the interviews into informational summaries. I compiled and shared a summary of the results in chapter 4. In the summary, I described the participants' profiles and sites and used the alphabetical and numerical identifier in the descriptions. Participants were not be identified, and confidentiality was guaranteed. A written report concluded the analysis.

Computer Assisted Qualitative Data Analysis Software (CAQDAS)

In addition to using Microsoft Word Software System 2016 to document demographic information about participants and answers obtained during the interviews, I utilized the computer-assisted data analysis software system, QDA Miner Lite. QDA Miner Lite is a qualitative data analysis software that aids in the sorting, annotating, coding, and analysis of data. Provalis Research, a prominent designer of text analysis software, created the software in 2012. QDA Miner Lite has several key features that was valuable for data analysis. I was able to use the software to store and organize the raw data. According to Paulus and Bennett (2017), computer-assisted data analysis software provides more ways of coding and analyzing qualitative data. The software is also useful for safely storing data. I reported all discrepant data.

Trustworthiness

The process to certify trustworthiness of research analysis begins with the selection of the most ideal data collection technique to address the inquiries (Elo et al., 2014). I used various methods to establish trustworthiness in this qualitative study. Semistructured interviews was the data collection method implemented. To increase credibility (internal validity) in this study, I discussed all assumptions and biases that were part of the study. This is known as researcher reflexivity. Prolonged contact in the

fieldwork for this study was minimal. I gained an understanding of the practitioners' perspective through interviews. I aimed to develop trust with the participants through respect, professionalism, and by maintaining their confidentiality. Member checking is another strategy that established credibility and accuracy (see Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). Participants were allowed to review a draft of the findings of the study. Member checking confirmed that participants approved that the information is accurate.

By saturating the research with descriptive data about the methodology, participants, and setting, transferability (external validity) was increased. The reader determined transferability of the results of the study through thick description of the data and may increase the body of knowledge that relates to prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of preschool curriculum used with at-risk students. Keeping records of how the study was being conducted increased both the dependability and confirmability of the study. The audit trail consisted of the reflective journal used along the way. I utilized an external auditor to review the development of codes, themes, and findings. The external auditor for this basic qualitative design is a professor at a university in a southeastern state who has a doctorate in Special Education from a university in the northern area of the US. An external audit was beneficial in assessing the trustworthiness of the current study (see Nowell, Norris, White, & Moules, 2017).

Ethical Procedures

Research ethics is a significant issue in planning and conducting research (Flick, 2016), and a primary responsibility of the researcher is to protect participants and their data (Sutton & Austin, 2015). Before any data collection, IRB approval was obtained.

Upon approval from the IRB, I conducted the study according to Walden University's standards. According to Northway (2000), ethical implications can be found in aspects of the research process, this includes topic choice, sample identification, and sharing the findings. I have completed the required training course "Protecting Human Research Participants" through The National Institutes of Health (NIH) Office of Extramural Research. I then sought approval from the school district's research department, followed by the site administrator of each site in the district.

Once site approval was received and I obtained the contact information of potential participants, I disbursed the invitation to participate letter and consent form. Upon receipt of the consent form each participant, I sent the demographic questionnaire to prekindergarten practitioners electronically. Once practitioners had been selected, I contacted each to schedule individual interviews. Before starting each interview, I adequately informed the participants about the nature of the study and reviewed their signed consent form. The informed consent form included the purpose of the research study, a description of the participants' role, any risks and benefits, procedure for keeping the participant's data confidential, and the amount of time required for participation for each activity in the study. The form also informed participants of their right to discontinue the study at any time, contact information of the researcher, and IRB.

In developing the interview questions (see Appendix C), I was reflective about the kind of questions that I would ask the participants and how the questions would affect the participants in their role as practitioners. I protected the participants' information. Alphabetical and numerical identifiers were used to identify the participants and locations to maintain privacy (see Creswell, 2013). Data collected for the study was secured in a locked cabinet in my home. I protected all electronic data with a password on a personal computer. At the end of the study, I returned all data including email correspondence, signed consent forms, audio recordings of interviews, notes, and drafts of final report to the locked cabinet and will maintain for five years. The data will then be destroyed according to IRB policy. I will employ secure destruction by using a shredder to destroy physical data. Digital data and audio recordings will be erased.

Summary

This section detailed the methodology of the study. Components included the research design and rationale for the selection of this basic qualitative design using openended interviews. In the role of the researcher, the readers found evidence of the researcher's experience in the field, relationship with participants, and how to generate information from study participants. Participant selection, instrumentation, and procedures for recruitment of practitioners were described. Data collection consisted of semistructured interviews. I outlined the data analysis to give the reader insight into how the study was conducted. In the data analysis, I connected the data to the central research question, included the type of analysis and procedure for coding, and any programs used for data management. Ethical procedures included the treatment of human participants, institutional permissions, confidentiality, and other ethical concerns. The results of this study are outlined in Chapter 4.

Chapter 4: Reflections and Conclusions

The purpose of this basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews was to explore prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students. Snowball sampling was used to recruit prekindergarten practitioners from a school district in a southeastern state. The practitioners were recruited through referrals from practitioners in the district. The research questions for this study were designed to attain a deeper understanding of the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation concerning The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. The purpose of this chapter is to present the analysis of data, which includes descriptions of the participant selection process, participants' demographics and characteristics, and the procedures for data collection and analysis.

The following research questions were used to gather qualitative data required for the reliability of this study:

RQ1: What are prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program?

RQ2: What are prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of their own competence and motivation when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program?

Setting

The setting for this basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews was a southeastern state in the United States, specifically, a school district with classrooms

designated for at-risk 4-year-old students. The schools were public elementary and early childhood schools and varied according to grades served. Three sites were elementary schools serving children from Prekindergarten 3 (age 3) through Grade 6 and one site was recently converted from an elementary school to an early childhood center to serve 3- and 4-year-old students only. By selecting multiple sites, the overall study is viewed as being vigorous (see Yin, 2014). The reason for the selection of multiple sites was to allow analysis across settings.

The four sites that were chosen were (a) Elementary School #1, (b) Elementary School #2, (c) Elementary School #3, and (d) Early Childhood Center #4. Numerical identifiers were used for each site. The city has a population of 244,076, and is 47.01% Caucasian, 41.58% African American, 4.29% Two or more races, 2.95% Other race, 0.41% Native American, 0.07% Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander, and 3.69% Asian. The median household income is \$47,137 (State and County Quick Facts, 2019). The city has a child population of 49,700 (ages 0–17). Fifty eight percent or 28,610 of the children are economically disadvantaged (Below 200% FPL) and live in families that struggle to meet basic needs such as housing, food, childcare, utilities, and transportation (State and County Quick Facts, 2020).

Participant Demographics

In an urban school district in a southeastern state, seven prekindergarten practitioners expounded on their perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students. Each practitioner provided personal perspectives for this study. To ensure confidentiality, I assigned each participant an alphabetical and numerical identifier. I gathered the participants from three elementary schools and one early childhood center in the school district. Each school was assigned a numerical identifier. All participants were prekindergarten practitioners at the early childhood level. Experience ranged between 9–20 years. All participants taught at-risk students; in classrooms with the SPI+ designation. Five participants taught early childhood located in elementary schools and two participants taught students at the early childhood center.

I used questionnaires to aid in selecting only those practitioners who implemented the Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program to at-risk 4-year-old students. The demographic questionnaire (see Appendix A) contained demographic questions as well as those focused on the use of the curriculum. The questions addressing curriculum implementation and at-risk students helped to determine if the practitioners met the criteria for participation. If practitioners implemented the curriculum to at-risk 4-year-old students in classrooms designated as SPI+ classrooms, I selected them. If they did not implement the curriculum to at-risk 4-year-old students in classrooms designated as SPI+, I did not select them to participate in the study. Responses from the participants on the demographic questionnaire showed that 100% of the participants were female, and held degrees in early childhood education, interdisciplinary studies, and elementary education.

Table 1 provides a brief summary of the participants' alphabetical and numerical identifier, highest degree obtained, site, years of teaching experience, years teaching 4-year-olds, and years of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program implementation.

71

Table 1.

Participant	Degree	School	Years of Teaching Experience	Years Teaching 4 Year-Olds	Years of Curriculum Implementation
P-1	Bachelor's Park & Recreation Management	#4	2	1	1
P-2	Bachelor's Elementary Education	#4	13	6	5
P-3	Bachelor's Early Childhood Education	#4	3	2	2
P-4	Master's Interdisciplinary Studies	#2	24	16	5
P-5	Bachelor's Early Childhood Education	#1	21	20	3
P-6	Master's Elementary Education	#3	2	1	1
P-7	Bachelor's Early Childhood Education	#2	20	20	3

Research Participants

Data Collection

The data collection process commenced once approval was obtained from Walden University's IRB (approval number 09-25-19-0501637), the school district's research department, and the site administrator of each school. I used snowball sampling to recruit participants from three elementary schools and one early childhood center in one school district. I included exclusion questions in a demographic questionnaire to ascertain appropriate participants. The exclusion questions ensured the prekindergarten practitioners were involved in the daily implementation of the Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program in classrooms with at-risk students. Study participants were required to be prekindergarten practitioners who implemented The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program daily, in classrooms designated as SPI+ with 4-year-old students enrolled.

I used purposeful sampling to select the prekindergarten practitioners at the sites presented (Table 1) because the practitioners could provide meaningful information and insights to the study (see Creswell, 2013; Lodico et al., 2010; Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). Seven prekindergarten practitioners were selected. Each selected prekindergarten practitioner participated in face-to-face or telephone interviews. Participants received an electronic invitation to participate in the study and were informed about the purpose of the study, the interview process, and treatment of data, and maintenance of confidentiality. Participants signed and returned their consent form to me electronically. I reviewed the consent form and each participant received a copy before the interview began. The participants and I signed the consent forms. I conducted in-person and telephone interviews.

Data collection occurred over a 2-week period, with an average of three interviews each week. Five participants conducted telephone interviews and two were carried out face-to-face. Participants suggested a day and time that was most suitable with their schedule. For the face-to-face interviews, I accommodated the participants at a location of their convenience, away from their classrooms. The length of each interview varied based on the amount of information shared by the participant and lasted 30–45 minutes. I conducted each interview in a single session in a one-on-one semistructured format. I asked each interviewee the same questions to guarantee that the same general information was collected from each interviewee. Interviews were recorded on an EVISTR hand-held digital voice recorder.

I conducted the following post-interview protocol: I (a) thanked interviewee for participating, (b) reminded interviewee of treatment of data and confidentiality, (c) disclosed that future interviews will not occur, and (d) disclosed that interviewees will be contacted electronically to review a summary of study findings for accuracy. All interviews were audio-recorded on a hand-held digital recorder. I transcribed the interview transcripts verbatim. Member checking was implemented to ensure credibility and accuracy of the data (see Creswell, 2013). Participants reviewed a summary of the study findings for accuracy of interpretations and validation. Participants were given 24-48 hours to complete their review. None of the participants had any additional information or comments to contribute. All data collected for the study are secured in a locked cabinet in my home. All electronic data are password protected on a personal computer. I am the only person with access to the locked cabinet and password.

Data Analysis

In this basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews, I explored prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students. I asked each participant the same nine open-ended interview questions. I transcribed each recorded face-to-face or telephone interview, prior to analyzing the data. During the transcription process, I became more familiar with the data (see Creswell, 2013). I first analyzed data through a priori coding (Implementation Practices, Knowledge, Experiences, and Feelings) based on the study's conceptual framework and literature. Next, I applied open coding to the raw data to search for repeated words, phrases, and concepts that could answer the research questions. Then, I applied axial coding by organizing the open codes into categories according to their similarities (see Creswell, 2013). The qualitative data analysis software system, QDA Miner Lite was used to help organize the raw data and store the data safely.

Interview Analysis

I used Creswell's (2013) step by step approach for qualitative data analysis and found it to be beneficial in helping me in analyzing the interviews. The six steps include (a) organize and prepare data, (b) review and become familiar with the data, (c) begin to code the data, (d) generate themes, (e) discuss the findings, and (f) validate the findings.

Step 1: Organize and prepare data. During the first step of analysis process, I prepared and organized the data collected. This was accomplished by gathering all audio recordings and notes taken during the interviews. I matched the interview protocol (see Appendix B) and transcript to the alphabetical and numerical identifier assigned to each practitioner. Next, I matched the practitioner with the numerical identifier assigned to their corresponding school.

Step 2: Review and become familiar with data. I listened to the recordings several times. I then transcribed the data. After transcription, I read the data three times to become familiar with the data.

Step 3: Begin to code the data. I used three phases to code the data (a) a priori coding, (b) open coding, and (c) axial coding. In the first phase (a priori coding), I read the transcripts two times without making any notation. I read through the data again to identify important words. I used a color highlighter (orange) to identify any parts [words and excerpts] that seemed relevant to the research question(s), and the a priori codes, and marked them as such in the margins. The a priori codes are based on constructs from the conceptual framework and related literature. The a priori codes were: 'Implementation Practices,' 'Knowledge,' 'Experiences, and 'Feelings.' Four large categories developed during analysis of the a priori codes. Table 2 shows the a priori codes applied to the data, categories that developed, participants' identifier, and excerpts from the interview transcripts.

Table 2

A Priori Code	Categories	Participants' Identifier	Excerpts
Implementation Practices	Lesson Planning	P-7	"I look at the lesson plans and pull materials."
		P-3	"The teaching strategies were basically like lesson plans."
		P-1	"You can modify your lesson plans online."
		P-4	"I also like that the lesson plans and guide are there."
Knowledge	Levels of understanding about the curriculum	P-7	"This is an easy curriculum to follow, so eight to ten."
		P-1	"I would say a seven just because I know and have learned about all the resources"
			(table continues)

A Priori Coding for Research Questions One and Two

A Priori Code	Categories	Participants' Identifier	Excerpts
		P-5	"I would say moderate because it came with lots of books to guide"
		P-3	"I'm moderate due to when I started teaching it"
Experiences	Novice to expert skills with implementation	P-6	"I was fairly new to it so it was overwhelming"
		P-2	"I was hired two days before the start of school"
		P-3	"My first experience was short because I came in mid-year"
		P-7	"From my years of teaching, this is an easy curriculum to follow."
		P-1	"I had more experience with the younger ones, so I started teaching prek."
Feelings	State of mind about implementation	P-1	"When they're [children] not able to do it, sometimes it makes me doubt if I'm doing enough as a teacher"
		P-5	"It had lots of books. I was overwhelmed at times."
		P-4	"There are moments of course where frustrations comes into play"

Second Phase (Open Coding). Once a priori coding was complete, I employed open coding for the second phase. I searched the transcripts line-by-line for significant and repetitive words, phrases, and concepts. I color-highlighted them blue. After highlighting, I wrote the words, phrases, and concepts in the margins of each transcript. I then created labels for portions of data and used a color-highlighting system to group them into codes by similarities and other common themes. I reviewed the codes and created categories and subcategories as needed. Forty-six open codes, five categories, and two subcategories emerged. A listing of the open codes and examples of excerpts that fit each code can be found in Table I1. Table 3 shows the categories that developed,

examples of open codes, participant identifier, and excerpts from the interview

transcripts.

Table 3

Open Coding for Resea	rch Questions	One and Two
-----------------------	---------------	-------------

Open Codes	Categories	Participants' Identifier	Excerpts
Hands-on learning	Effective implementation of activities	P-4	"Doing the activities in their centers often works best"
		P-7	"We do lots of hands-on learning experiences"
	a. Use of classroom centers during implementation	P-6	"We go into the centers and complete our activities"
		P-3	"It provided the children with hands-on learning experiences"
Teaching Guides	Resources used to provide instruction	P-2	"The curriculum books helps you"
Guides	Instruction	P-3	"The creative curriculum came with intentional teaching strategy guides"
		P-7	"Comes with a teaching guide"
		P-4	"I also like that the lessons and guides are there, so I'm not overwhelmed"
Training	Professional development provided by school officials	P-2	"In certain trainings we've had, the people from Creative Curriculum taught us"
		P-5	"I've done lots of trainings"
		P-1	"I went to classes for the creative curriculum, online resources, literacy, and how to further your teaching."
Doubt and challenges	Primary concerns expressed about curriculum	P-2	"It can be challenging at times. I was pretty much teaching myself."
	a. Practitioners' independent learning of curriculum	P-1	"When they're not able to do it, sometimes it makes me doubt if I'm doing enough as a teacher."
		P-5	"In the beginning, some of the information, I felt it was too much"
		P-3	"I had to learn on my own and from my co- teacher."
			(table continues)

Open Codes	Categories	Participants' Identifier	Excerpts
Teacher assistants and	Support and assistance to implement the curriculum	P-7	"I review the lesson plans with my assistant"
curriculum coaches	-	P-6	"My assistant and I rotate the activities and centers"
		P-3	"I relied on the curriculum coaches"
		P-4	"The curriculum coaches were always available"

Third Phase (Axial Coding). For the third phase, I used axial coding to identify relationships among the labels created through a priori and open coding. I organized the codes into categories according to their similarities. I documented the categories and codes in a notebook and search for patterns in the categories. I counted the frequency of words or phrases identified as codes in the interview transcripts. I compared and arranged the codes into various categories to discover connections between the data and research questions.

Step 4: Generate themes. I reviewed the axial codes then arranged the codes into various categories to discover connections between the data and research questions. Next, I analyzed and condensed the codes. I then organized the data and generate meaning of the interviews. I reviewed the data several times to determine ways in which the participants' interview responses answered the questions. I reviewed the codes and combined them with any similar new codes that emerged. I grouped the codes into themes that emerged. I organized the newly generated themes in a list and identified significant concepts. Next, I organized the information by matching the theme that answered each research question. I reviewed the themes to ensure alignment with the

conceptual framework, related literature, and research questions. Table 4 shows the

categories that emerged, number of participants who responded, and themes.

Table 4

Axial Coding Categories, Themes, and Research Question Connection

RQ1: What are prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program?

Categories	Number of Participants Who Responded	Themes
Instructional challenges	5	Theme 1
		Practitioners encountered challenges during
Student-centered learning approaches	5	implementation.
		Theme 2
Successful interactions	6	Student-centered approaches used by practitioners lead to successful practitioner-student interactions.

RQ 2: What are prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of their own competence and motivation when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program?

Feelings of doubt in the practitioners' ability to effectively implement the curriculum	7	Theme 3 Levels of knowledge and feelings of doubt in the curriculum impacted practitioners' ability to implement the curriculum effectively.
Professional development received to enhance implementation	7	Theme 4 Initial guidance, support, and comprehensive professional development from school officials will enhance curriculum implementation

Step 5: Discuss the findings. I compiled the information into results based on the themes that emerged and reported all discrepant data. The results of the data revealed four significant themes related to the research questions. Two themes emerged for RQ1 and two themes emerged for RQ2. A listing of the categories and related themes that emerged from the data during analysis is shown in Table 4 (pg.82).

Step 6: Validate the findings. I utilized an external auditor to review the development of codes, themes, and findings. The auditor is a professor at a university in a southern state. She holds a doctorate in in special education from a university in a northern area of the US. Upon feedback from the auditor, I organized the data interpretation of the interviews. I compiled and shared a summary of the results in Chapter 4. In the summary, I described the participants' profiles, sites, and used the alphabetical and numerical identifier in the descriptions. Participants were not to be identified, and confidentiality was guaranteed.

Specific Categories and Themes

The responses from the prekindergarten practitioners were beneficial in acquiring information on their perspectives of self-efficacy when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program and perspectives of their own competence and motivation during implementation. The categories (see Table 4) were developed based on the grouping of similar codes that originated from the transcripts (see Laureate Education, 2016). Teaching experience and implementation varied by participant. All but one participant had previous teaching experience with 4-year-olds before implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. P-1 stated, "I became interested in teaching, so I obtained a provisional license and began teaching first grade." P-1 discussed switching to prekindergarten because of her previous experience as an assistant daycare director. She remarked, "This was my first school year teaching PreK."

A common category emphasized was the practitioners' overall positive experience in implementing the curriculum. Six out of seven participants reported an overall positive experience. P-2 felt the curriculum was "good for the kids." P-3 explained, "It is a unique curriculum." She also advised other practitioners to keep all materials organized because of the plethora of useful resources that accompany the curriculum. P-4 mentioned in her interview, "It's been good. Like with any curriculum, you have to adjust." P-5 also stated that her experience implementing the curriculum was "good." P-6 remarked, "I'm still learning, but so far, so good." P-7 replied, "It is a wonderful curriculum for pre-k. It is good for my students." Of all the practitioners, only one speculated about the curriculum's effectiveness. P-1 was curious and interested to see how the curriculum "will turn out in the long run." She wondered if the curriculum will "stick because of the non-academic parts."

The prekindergarten students' next transition will be to the kindergarten grade level. Some practitioners mentioned kindergarten despite not specifically being asked questions about kindergarten readiness or preparation for kindergarten. P-5 stated, "I think the kids got a little preparation for kindergarten." P-1 pondered if The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program prepares the students. She questioned, "does it really prepare them for kindergarten?" P-2 spoke about other grade-level teachers and their beliefs that the curriculum does not prepare the students for kindergarten. Although she did not specifically mention how she felt in terms of kindergarten preparation, P-2 stated, "I think the research I'm reading makes me feel like this is a good curriculum for these kids."

I gained an understanding of the viewpoints and feelings the practitioners professed through the use of semi-structured interviews to explore the perspectives of prekindergarten practitioners about their self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program, with at-risk students. This basic qualitative study analysis revealed that practitioners' perspectives of selfefficacy, competence, and motivation during the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program, with at-risk students, reflect more commonalities than differences. A detailed description of significant themes are found in the results section of this chapter.

Discrepant Cases

In research, inconsistent and nonconforming data may exist (Patton, 2015). During the data analysis stage of my research, I did not discover evidence that opposed the findings. Therefore, further analysis was deemed unnecessary. If inconsistent data were found, I would have reviewed the data and address the variances between the findings.

Results

I explored prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation during the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program through this basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews. The practitioners implement the curriculum with at-risk students. In this section, I describe the results of the responses that I collected during the interviews with the seven prekindergarten practitioners. I used nine open-ended interview questions to help decipher themes. The interview method allowed me to develop an understanding of the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. Practitioners were able to provide in-depth and thorough responses through the interview method. The interview questions, theory alignment for each item, and the research question's correlation to the interview question are found in Table J1.

The following is a summary of findings based on the research questions that guided this study. I analyzed the themes based on the research questions.

RQ1. What are prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program? This question helps to identify the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of their self-efficacy when implementing the curriculum. In keeping with Bandura's (1977) theory of self-efficacy, practitioners answered related questions associated with their beliefs in their implementation practices. Interview Questions five, seven, and eight addressed this research question. Through the interviews, two major themes emerged regarding RQ1. They included: (a) practitioners encountered challenges during implementation, (b) student-centered approaches used by practitioners lead to successful practitioner-student interactions. I discuss each of the themes below.

Theme 1: Practitioners encountered challenges during implementation. More than half of the practitioners conveyed some form of implementation challenges when asked how they felt when implementing the curriculum to their at-risk students. P-2 explained, "It can be challenging at times, especially for the ones with IEPs." She went on to explain the curriculum as being generally easy to implement with 4-year-old students, but when a student exhibits behavioral issues, implementation becomes difficult. For some practitioners, implementing the curriculum was easiest when they were prepared and planned accordingly. P-4 expressed that there are moments of frustration. She explained that frustration could occur for a variety of reasons, such as a change in schedule and routine, children's lack of interest, or from the type of activity planned for the day.

Practitioners expressed the importance of the children being engaged and presenting fun lessons. If not, practitioners and students become frustrated. P-5 and P-1 described a similar dilemma they faced during implementation. P-5 spoke about the challenges of not wanting to transition to another lesson because the students haven't mastered the current one. P-1 commented about wanting to do more with the activities. She remarked, "We do different small group activities each day, and sometimes if I haven't gotten to every student, I like to stay on that topic." P-1 felt that it was essential to remain on a topic and not move on until her students have shown understanding. P-4, P-3, P-6, and P-7 described feeling "okay" or "good" when implementing the curriculum. P-3 felt okay because she "relied on the curriculum coaches who come out and guide me through the curriculum." P-6 felt okay because she uses the guides to help with the curriculum activities.

Question number five was a two-part question. I asked the practitioners if they had opportunities to provide on-going feedback regarding the district's curriculum. All seven participants responded they were able to give feedback about the curriculum. Practitioners shared feedback with the district coordinator, and curriculum coaches, and each other. P-1 stated, "I've definitely had opportunities to give feedback to the higherups or district leaders." P-3 mentioned being able to ask the curriculum coaches specific questions. She went on to state, "We were allowed to provide feedback." P-2, P-4, and P-6 specifically mentioned opportunities to provide feedback to district coordinators and curriculum coaches.

Theme 2: Student-centered approaches used by practitioners lead to successful practitioner-student interactions. When speaking about how they implemented the curriculum so that the students were active participants in their learning environment, five practitioners mentioned the word "centers." Additional keywords mentioned by practitioners were "activities" and "hands-on." I asked practitioners to explain how they implemented The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program so that the students were active participants in their learning environment. P-6 said, "I try to make it fun as possible." P-6, P-2, P-7, and P-1 described working with their teaching assistants and rotating the curriculum activities. During implementation, students in P-6's classroom may work outside, sing and dance, or complete activities in the classroom centers such as dramatic play, science, or writing. In her classroom, P-2 and the paraprofessional [assistant] alternate entering the centers with the students. P-2 explained that each day is different. She commented, "It could be different in every center. We have lots of conversations, and we do observations too." In her class, P-5 gives her students opportunities to choose which activity or center they would like to be a participant. The students visit various centers throughout the day.

Paraprofessionals play a crucial role in curriculum implementation. Once practitioners complete lesson plans, the practitioners share and discuss implementation strategies with their paraprofessionals. In her classroom, P-7 begins by looking at the teaching guides to know which study [theme] they'll be implementing. She continues by looking at the lesson plans and pulling needed materials. She explained, "I review the activities with my assistant and decide where in the room we will implement our small group lessons." Practitioners felt that implementing the curriculum in the centers often works best because the students are playing and learning at the same time. Practitioners also felt that less interruption takes place when the children complete activities during the allotted center time of the day. P-1 discussed observing her students for clues about the students who require additional help, and students who can work independently. P-1 said, "I'll modify the learning like every teacher does, for what my students need throughout the week, and then I'll adjust my lesson plans." Practitioners involve the children as much as possible and provide ample hands-on learning experiences. P-3 and P-4 discussed completing child-friendly and student-centered activities. P-3 described the hands-on learning experiences that take place in her classroom. She provided an example, "If we are talking about a tree, we will go outside to do your lessons. It's very hands-on."

Six out of seven practitioners discussed the students and parents as the factor that motivated them or made them feel successful in their implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. Each participant reported finding motivation in watching students exhibit examples of learning through their interaction with the curriculum and teachers. P-7 described feeling successful when the children enjoyed a lesson and learned something new. She also mentioned the feedback received from the families leaves her with a feeling of success. P-1 stated, "It is the a-ha moments that you get." A moment of sudden insight may occur when a student recalls part of a story or identifies a problem. For other practitioners, seeing the excitement in the children, when students seek adults out of show an accomplishment, and when the children show interest in a topic is a sign of success. Seeing the parents interested and happy students are other successful factors described by practitioners. P-2 was the only practitioner who answered the question in terms of motivation rather than success. The curriculum coaches visiting and assisting in the classroom was her motivating factor. She explained, "If I were feeling out of sorts and out of place about how I was implementing the lesson plans, they would provide me with motivation and different tools."

RQ2. What are prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of their own competence and motivation when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program? I considered the constructivist theory (see Vygotsky, 1978) when answering RQ2. Interview Questions two, three, four, and six addressed this research question. Through the interviews, two major themes emerged regarding RQ2. They included: (a) levels of knowledge and feelings of doubt in the curriculum impacted practitioners' ability to implement the curriculum effectively, (b) initial guidance, support, and comprehensive professional development from school officials will enhance curriculum implementation. I discussed each of the themes below.

Theme 3: Levels of knowledge and feelings of doubt in the curriculum impacted practitioners' ability to implement the curriculum effectively. Practitioners reported variances in their perceived knowledge levels of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. Four practitioners described their perceived knowledge level as high (P-2, P-4, P-5, and P-7), two explained theirs as moderate (P-3 and P-6), and one responded with a moderate-high (P-1). Practitioners were asked to rate how knowledgeable they were about The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. The scale for high had a range from eight to ten. The level for moderate had a range from four to six, and the level for low had a range from one to three. P-2 explained, "I would say I'm at a nine. Just because I got so much training, and I've been observed and rated three times. And I think you learn a lot with the rating and so I think with that, and the training, and the rating, I feel like I'm very knowledgeable about it."

P-4, P-5, and P-7 described their ranges between eight and ten. Practitioners who implemented the curriculum for a few years felt it was easy, and the accompanying curriculum guides were great resources. P-3 and P-6 felt they had moderate knowledge of the curriculum. P-3 started implementation mid-way during the school term. She commented, "I didn't get the proper training of The Creative Curriculum in the beginning." P-6 felt her range stemmed from learning about the curriculum on her own and the training received. P-1 described her knowledge level as a moderate to high. She said, "I would say pretty much a seven just because I know and have learned about all the resources it [curriculum] has, and I have been utilizing everything."

All of the practitioners mentioned "doubt," during the practitioners' interviews when asked about factors that created feelings of doubt in their implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students. P-6, P-3, and P-5 believed that being new practitioners to the curriculum contributed to the doubt they felt. P-3 began implementation mid-school year and thought she didn't have enough background knowledge to implement the Creative Curriculum. P-5 explained that in the beginning, some of the information was too much. P-3 and P-5 expressed that things got better throughout the school term. As the school year went on, practitioners received professional development and worked with the curriculum coaches, who allowed them to resolve doubts. P-6 and P-3 believed that being new practitioners caused doubt. P-1 was very descriptive in her response to the question and spoke on experiencing doubt about books, the stories she read, and age-appropriateness. She felt that when students expressed little interest in some of the topics or displayed unhappy reactions, is a signal of a red flag.

Practitioners mentioned feelings of doubt appearing from the activities they implement and wonder at times if the lessons and activities were developmentally appropriate. P-7 stated, "Once you get into it and learn about your children, the challenges and doubt fade away." One practitioner questioned the books she read to the students. The length of lesson implementation caused doubt for P-4. Implementing lessons and themes for six week periods becomes tedious. The opinions of fellow practitioners who have negative opinions about the curriculum caused P-2's doubt. None of the practitioners described doubt as long-lasting and found resolution. Some found relief by following the curriculum guides.

Theme 4: Initial guidance, support, and comprehensive professional development from school officials will enhance curriculum implementation. The practitioners' experiences about the type of guidance and support received during their introduction to the curriculum varied. Two of the seven practitioners described their initial experience as learning independently. Both practitioners used the words "*self*- *taught* and *teaching myself*." P-2, who began her employment two days before the start of the school term [September], described several curriculum boxes on a table in her classroom, and no one available to show her what to do. P-2 received her first curriculum training in early October. She replied, "But, I was pretty much teaching myself about the curriculum until I started getting more into the training." P-3, who began teaching after school term had begun explained that most of the curriculum was self-taught. She responded, "I missed out on a lot of the professional development about how to incorporate The Creative Curriculum, so I had to learn on my own and from my coteacher."

P-6 and P-4 discussed the curriculum teaching guides and the curriculum coach. Even though the curriculum kits included guides and resources, there was a lot they had to do and learn. Practitioners mentioned the curriculum coaches. P-6 and P-4 were able to give feedback to their curriculum coach, who was always available. P-4 and P-1 were not overwhelmed because of the supplementary lesson plans and guides. P-7, one of the practitioners with the most years of teaching experience, found the classroom resources to be helpful. All practitioners discussed the professional development and training received. Practitioners described professional development opportunities they participated in regarding The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. They described instructional strategies and topics covered, when, and where. All practitioners participated in professional development held at locations in the district, in their classrooms [naptime] with the curriculum coach and online.

Practitioners participated in professional development related to the curriculum content. P-1 found the online curriculum tools to be accessible and beneficial. P-2 participated in a plethora of professional development, including social-emotional, behavioral, math, and literacy. P-1 named literacy, social-emotional, and behavioral as the top three professional development opportunities in which she participated. P-3 also listed science as a topic. She described social studies and technology and instructional strategies that included "how to use the mighty minute cards and book discussion cards." P-4 and P-5 participated in professional development about math, language and literacy, communication, technology, and the importance of asking open-ended questions. Technological training consisted of working with the iPads, Hatch Early Learning, and Teaching Strategies assessments and PALS. P-7 also spoke about technology and assessments. She commented, "We completed curriculum-related PD, the iPads, Classroom Assessment Scoring System (CLASS), and Teaching Strategies Gold System for the assessments." P-6 did not list specific topics and described her professional development as on-going. She explained, "I would say continuous because my curriculum coach is always available. She comes into the classroom and works with the children and me."

Evidence of Trustworthiness

Credibility and trustworthiness are essential and strengthens qualitative research (Creswell, 2013). I employed various strategies for evidence of trustworthiness. The strategies include credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability. Data collection involved semi-structured interviews. I field-tested the interview questions to ensure thoroughness and alignment with the research questions. During the development of the interview questions, two experts in the early childhood field reviewed my interview questions and provided recommendations. The experts were a professor who received her doctorate in early childhood education and the department chair for a community college who received her doctorate in early childhood education. Semistructured questions allowed the participants to share their perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students.

Credibility

Credibility is viewed as the foundation to guarantee the accuracy of qualitative research data. Credibility is linked to the data collection instruments as well as the research design (Ravitch & Carl, 2016). Interviews were audiotaped and transcribed verbatim to analyze the data across practitioners and within schools. I did not conduct follow-up questioning. Participants were provided a two page summary of the findings. Credibility was established through the member-checking process. All of the participants agreed with the results and did not have any questions or concerns on the findings.

Developing credibility and a positive connection with the participants was essential in gathering accurate and valuable data. I also found credibility by using rich, thick details of the data to describe the findings (see Merriam & Tisdell, 2016). To reinforce the credibility of the results, I used a systematic transcribing process, which included repetitive transcript reviews, thematic analysis, and a rich, detailed description of the results.

Transferability

Transferability refers to the degree to which the results of the study results may be applied to other groups or settings (Bengtsson, 2016). The context of the study was clearly described so the reader would determine the transferability of the results from the study to other settings. Transferability was increased by saturating the research with descriptive data about the methodology, participants, and setting. The results garnered from this study may increase the body of knowledge that relates to prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of preschool curriculum used with at-risk students. The results of the study may also bring about additional data to transfer to other research about practitioners of at-risk students.

Confirmability

Confirmability certifies that the findings are generated from the participants' responses, and not researcher biases. Throughout the research, I kept a reflective journal and used it to document my thoughts and feelings as they arose, and my personal biases as they were recognized. I also developed an audit trail. The records about how the study was being conducted increased both the dependability and confirmability of my study. During the development of the codes, themes, and findings, I utilized an external auditor to review the development of codes, themes, and findings. The external auditor for this basic qualitative design is a professor at a university in a southeastern state who has a doctorate in Special Education from a university in the northern area of the US. The external audit was beneficial in assessing the trustworthiness of my study (see Nowell, Norris, White, & Moules, 2017).

Summary

This section addressed the data analysis and the results of the study. This study was constructed on two research questions and explored prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program used with at-risk students. Other supportive content includes the setting, data collection, and evidence of trustworthiness. A basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews was used for this study, and seven prekindergarten practitioners from a school district in a southeastern state presented their personal perspectives. During data analysis, I used Creswell's (2013) six steps approach to analyze the findings. Four themes emerged (see Table 4), which I used to explore differences and similarities in perspectives among the practitioners.

The practitioners' responses from their interviews revealed an array of perspectives about their self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program, used with at-risk students. The responses from participants to RQ1 about perspectives of self-efficacy when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program, showed that the challenges encountered by practitioners contributed to their beliefs in their ability to implement the curriculum effectively. I found that more than half of the practitioners experienced implementation challenges, such as working with children with special needs, lesson planning, disruption in routines and schedules, and modification of lessons to meet the needs of the children. The teaching methods used by practitioners and relationships with the students also contributed to the practitioners' beliefs in their implementation capabilities. The practitioners ensured that students were actively engaged in curriculum activities. It was also crucial that the activities were intentional, child-friendly, implemented in the classroom centers, and performed in small groups. Though challenges existed, all of the practitioners expressed positive feelings in their implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. Feelings of motivation and success occurred when the students demonstrated interest in activities, understanding, and when they receive positive feedback from parents.

Based on the responses to RQ2 about practitioners' perspectives of their own competence and motivation when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program, the majority of practitioners felt knowledgeable in their implementation skills. The few practitioners who felt less knowledgeable attributed being new to the curriculum as a factor. All practitioners expressed feelings of doubt in the curriculum. Doubt originated from being new practitioners to the curriculum, curriculum materials used, developmental appropriateness of lessons and activities, and viewpoints of other practitioners about the curriculum. The initial guidance and type of professional development from school officials have impacted the practitioners' perspectives and also served as motivating factors in their implementation of the curriculum. Whereas only a few practitioners described learning the curriculum on their own, the majority received guidance from the curriculum coach, used the teaching guides, and additional resources to aid in their implementation practices. Professional development was a key topic addressed. All practitioners participated in professional development and training regarding The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program and felt the professional development received improved their implementation of the curriculum.

Chapter 5 is comprised of an interpretation of the findings and a discussion of the limitations of the study. Information such as recommendations for further study and social change implications are included.

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

This basic qualitative study using semistructured interviews sought to determine prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program, with at-risk students in a southeastern state in the United States. Seven prekindergarten practitioners of 4-year-old students participated in the study. I used individual, face-to-face, or telephone interviews to obtain data. Through the analysis, themes were revealed and explored from conversations with the participants. Minimal research examines early childhood practitioners' perspectives of curriculum implemented with at-risk children. Understanding the practitioners' perspectives of curriculum implementation in early childhood classrooms with the at-risk population will help lead to a better understanding of this phenomenon.

Chapter 5 includes the research findings as they connect with current literature and Vygotsky's (1978) constructivist theory. Implications, limitations, and recommendations for future research are provided in this chapter. I used a qualitative method for this study because qualitative research focuses on understanding, interpreting, and explaining phenomena (see Ravitch & Carl, 2016). Through the qualitative approach, I gained an understanding of the prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. The practitioners in this study shared their perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in their implementation of the curriculum.

Interpretation of the Findings

I obtained approval from the Walden University IRB before data collection began. I used the following research questions to gather qualitative data for this study:

RQ1: What are prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program?

RQ2: What are prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of their own competence and motivation when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program?

The participants were asked nine questions pertaining to their perspectives of of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of the curriculum. I generated four themes and analyzed them based on the research questions. Two themes were in alignment with the practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy and two aligned with the practitioners' competence and motivation implementation. The findings of this study indicated that the practitioners' experiences during implementation influenced their perspectives about The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program.

I evaluated the interpretations of the findings through the constructs of the theory of self-efficacy (Bandura, 1977), the theory of constructivism (Vygotsky, 1978), and the literature for this study. Self-efficacy refers to an individual's belief in his skills and the capability to use the skills to achieve a projected outcome. Constructivism highlights the significance of how humans construct knowledge through personal experiences. In early childhood learning environments, practitioners facilitate children's education and development through intentional and meaningful learning experiences. When classroom experiences are rooted in developmentally appropriate practices, children are provided opportunities for pre and post kindergarten success (Brown, Feger & Mowry, 2015).

RQ1 revealed that practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy had a significant impact on their implementation practices with the at-risk students in the urban school district in a southeastern state where this study was conducted.

Theme 1: Practitioners encountered challenges during implementation. More than half of the practitioners encountered challenges in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program in their classrooms. Practitioners view the curriculum differently according to the curriculum framework in their early learning settings (see Wood & Hedges, 2016). Practitioners expressed feeling overwhelmed and frustrated. I found that practitioners with fewer years of teaching experience encountered more challenges. P-6 said, "I was fairly new to it, so it was overwhelming." Another "new" practitioner also shared her feelings in her skills and capability to implement the curriculum effectively. P-2 stated, "I was hired quickly, two days before school started." The conceptual framework supported the findings of this study. According to Bandura (1977), an individual's self-efficacy will impact on how that person addresses the profession or duty

Theme 2: Student-centered approaches used by practitioners lead to successful practitioner-student interactions. Teaching methods were the same for the majority of practitioners and students were active participants in their learning environment. Practitioners found the learning centers [dramatic play, math, blocks, etc.] to be an ideal location to implement their lessons. Engaging the students in child-friendly and hands-on activities were necessary for implementation success. P-3 stated, "If we are studying trees, we will go outside." P-4 remarked, "I make sure the activities are not too teacher-directed." In high-quality prekindergarten programs, practitioners implement developmentally appropriate curricula to engage students in active and language-rich learning experiences (NCQTL, 2015). Constructivism plays a vital role in the construction of meaning from experience. Vygotsky (1978) believed that children could receive effective instruction when practitioners build upon the children's prior knowledge and scaffold learning. Evident in literature is that in the classroom environment, the practitioner scaffolds learning and supports students through guided participation (Muhonen et al., 2016). The curriculum content that students experience is an integral part of learning and development. Results of a study by Sabol and Pianta (2017) found that high-quality programs are valuable and address standards and various domains to ensure students develop in ways that support their well-being and school readiness.

Most of the practitioners in the study viewed the students' responses to the activities and lessons, feedback from families, and the interactions between the practitioner and student as motivating factors and evidence of successful implementation. The early learning experiences [developmentally appropriate] that young children are exposed to create the foundation for future educational success (NAEYC, 2016). P-7 explained that successful implementation was evident when "The children enjoyed it [lesson] and learned something." P-6 felt that "Seeing the parents and children happy" were motivating factors, and P-2 expressed feelings of success when the children displayed excitement and "constantly seek you out to show what they've done." The

results of a study by Eun (2006) revealed that the relationship between a practitioner and child could direct how much a child can learn. Teaching methods used by practitioners in early childhood environments have been linked to self-efficacy beliefs (Perren et al., 2017), and a practitioner's self-efficacy for the task of teaching is fundamental for implementation success (Bandura, 1977). Students display achievements in vocabulary and oral comprehension skills when practitioners engage them in meaningful discussions and positive interactions (see Wasik et al., 2016). Researchers have also found that with positive interactions, students often exhibit reduced behavior problems and positive emotional adjustment (Domitrovich et al., 2017).

RQ2 revealed that practitioners' competence and motivation had an impact on their implementation practices of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program.

Theme 3: Levels of knowledge and feelings of doubt in the curriculum impacted practitioners' ability to implement the curriculum effectively. The practitioners had different levels of knowledge about the curriculum. More than half of practitioners recognized their knowledge level as high and the rest ranked their level as moderate. P-4 stated that she was "knowledgeable about it," and P-7 felt it was an "easy curriculum to follow" based on her years of teaching experience. Others felt a moderate level of knowledge because teaching guides were available and based on years of implementation. The findings of this study are supported by Vygotsky's (1978) theory of constructivism. Constructivism holds that everyone embraces a diverse viewpoint about an experience centered on his or her prior experiences. Evident in literature was that curriculum materials should support the learning of both student and teacher learning (Arias et al., 2016; Ball and Cohen, 1996). According to Cobanoglu and Capa-Aydin (2015), the teachers' dedication and reliability to the curriculum are most reliable when their beliefs aligned with the approach.

All of the practitioners expressed feelings of doubt in their ability to implement the curriculum effectively. P-1 doubted her ability to effectively implement the curriculum when the students are not able to complete a task. She stated, "Sometimes it makes me doubt if I'm doing enough as a teacher." P-2 felt that "other teachers" influenced the doubt she felt but some practitioners felt the number of years of implementation led to feelings of doubt. According to Mligo (2016), practitioners' inexperience with the curriculum affects implementation and creates an unfavorable learning environment for students. When a curriculum is suitable for students and practitioners who are confident in their ability to implement effectively, it aids in the development of the whole child (Landry et al., 2017).

The findings were supported by the conceptual framework of (Bandura, 1977), who believed that self-efficacy beliefs differ by circumstances and adjust over time.

Theme 4: Initial guidance, support, and comprehensive professional development from school officials will enhance curriculum implementation. Practitioners receive important initial guidance and support from school officials. Most of the practitioners explained that the support received from the curriculum coaches was beneficial, whereas others relied on resources such as teaching guides and other curriculum materials. Two practitioners described receiving little initial guidance and independently learned the curriculum. All practitioners gave feedback to school officials. According to Vygotsky (1978), everyone embraces a different perspective about experiences according to his or her prior experiences. Evident in literature is that practitioners' views and attitudes toward instruction play a critical role in their classroom practice (Tomas & Jackson, 2017). It is through experiences that people develop skills, and practitioners' perspectives are based on their experiences (Wilkinson & Jones, 2017).

All practitioners received professional development and training to enhance and support implementation. Practitioners participated in a plethora of content levels such as literacy, science, technology, math, as well as assessments. Professional development opportunities were provided in the district and at local and state conferences. All practitioners found the professional development to be beneficial to their implementation of the curriculum and teaching practices. Under the theory of constructivism (Vygotsky, 1978), practitioners have been guided in developing more child-focused learning environments that place the child at the center of instruction.

Additionally, people develop skills through experiences acquired in their community settings, where learning occurs in a cultural context (Wilkinson & Jones, 2017). It is through professional development opportunities that practitioners learn how to adapt their instructional practices to meet the needs of the students. The results of a study by Slavin et al. (2014) revealed that refining the aptitude of practitioners is fundamental in professional development. Practitioners' beliefs and attitudes toward instruction play an essential role in their classroom practice in the quality, occurrence, and content of instruction (Rietdijk et al., 2018). The findings of this study are supported by the conceptual framework, which is based on the theory of constructivism (Vygotsky, 1978) and the theory of self-efficacy (Bandura, 1977). The findings are also supported by the literature review found in Chapter 2.

Limitations of the Study

There are several limitations of this basic qualitative using semistructured interviews. I limited this study to prekindergarten practitioners who identified in the demographic questionnaire (see Appendix A) that they purposefully implement The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program in their classrooms. This study was limited to practitioners teaching in classrooms within the same school district. Another limitation was only prekindergarten practitioners who taught to at-risk students aged four were selected. The practitioners' knowledge of only The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program the curriculum was another limitation of the study. Practitioners in other prekindergarten classrooms with different designations and curricula would have responded differently to the findings of the study.

The Coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic interrupted the preferred data collection method (face-to-face interviews). Only two face-to-face interviews were completed before switching to telephone interviews for the remaining five practitioners. I intended to collect data from eight participants, but I was only able to attain data from seven before schools in the district were closed by order of the governor. The use of only seven practitioners of at-risk students was a limitation that may have affected the results of my study. Therefore, I provided in-depth descriptions of the participants (see Santiago-Delefosse Gavin et al., 2016). Further research is required to find a trend in prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of curriculum, used with at-risk students. Researcher bias was a limitation that may affect the results of my study. As the researcher of the current study, I reflected upon my previous professional experience with The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program and my implementation to at-risk students. I searched for biases while I conducted my research and documented my assumptions and potential biases throughout the study, in a personal journal (see Creswell, 2013). I disclosed my professional status to safeguard the interview and data collection processes. Data collection and analysis were explained precisely (see Avenier & Thomas, 2015), and this study added to research about prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of curriculum implemented with at-risk students.

Recommendations

The purpose of this study was to explore prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program used with at-risk students. The literature regarding practitioners' perspective of prekindergarten curriculum with at-risk students is limited. In this study, I found that practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation impact their implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program, and these findings add to the body of knowledge concerning prekindergarten practitioners and curriculum implementation. The following recommendations are suggested for future research:

Guidance and Support

The first recommendation is for researchers to conduct research that examines the methods used by school officials to introduce practitioners to the curriculum, resources, and implementation approaches. Practitioners must be provided opportunities to study and learn about the curriculum so that they gain an understanding of the concepts. Based on the findings of this study, some practitioners were not provided initial guidance and learned the curriculum on their own. The results of a study by Cobanoglu and Capa-Aydin (2015) revealed that the practitioners' commitment and reliability to the curriculum strengthen when they believe in the curriculum approach. By identifying the strategies used by school officials, curriculum developers, and school leaders could design a systematic method that could be used across other prekindergarten and educational settings. Another recommendation is for researchers to conduct research that explores the importance of or the effects of peer collaboration in prekindergarten learning environments. In this study, I found that practitioners with more years of teaching experiences and years of implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program had a stronger sense of self-efficacy and competence in their implementation of the curriculum. When a new curriculum is adopted, or practitioners are new to the field, school officials and practitioners will have additional research that identifies the benefits of observation, sharing ideas, and offering support on a peer level.

Professional Development

The third recommendation is for researchers to conduct research that examines meaningful and comprehensive professional development for practitioners of at-risk students. Practitioners must engage in experiences that will provide opportunities to attend to the needs and well-being of all their students. Based on the findings of this study, practitioners felt that The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program was literacyrich. Research has shown that at kindergarten entry, the mathematics and literacy skills of children from low-income backgrounds are delayed at least one-year behind children from high-income backgrounds (Dorman et al., 2017; Duncan & Murnane, 2014). Practitioners in this study participated in professional development offered by school officials on various subjects. However, I found that literacy and technology were crucial topics. Curriculum content and implementation are significant in the academic development of students. Other researchers have studied curriculum content and found that students who are engaged with content in thoughtful ways are better able to develop skills related to all domains (Barnett & Frede, 2017; Yoshikawa et al., 2013).

At-Risk Students

The fourth recommendation is for researchers to conduct research that examines the prekindergarten curriculum implemented to at-risk students and the effects on kindergarten readiness. Although the topic of kindergarten readiness was not included in the interview questions, I found that some practitioners were skeptical about the effectiveness of the curriculum in preparing the students for kindergarten. Researchers have shown that kindergarten readiness can be credited to the experience children had with the curriculum used (Claessens et al., 2014; Wenz-Gross et al., 2018). This recommendation will connect the study findings to curriculum evidenced to promote kindergarten readiness for at-risk students (Bouck & Maher, 2019; Shogren, & Plotner, 2012).

Implications

There are possibilities for positive social change from this study. Social change is the ability to bring awareness, change in cultural standards, or values about a topic. The aim of the current study was to implement social change through the recognition of practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in their implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program in their implementation. There is sufficient evidence that supports early childhood curriculum (Duncan et al., 2015; Wood & Hedges, 2016). However, minimal research supports prekindergarten perspectives of curriculum implemented with at-risk students.

In the current study, practitioners expressed challenges encountered during implementation, feelings of doubt in their ability to implement the curriculum effectively, and a need for guidance and support from school officials. Under the theory of constructivism (Vygotsky, 1978), individuals embrace a different perspective about an experience centered on his or her prior experiences. I also found moderate to high levels of curriculum knowledge among the practitioners, that professional development received enhanced implementation, and child-friendly and hands-on learning experiences were the preferred methods for all practitioners. Social reactions affect the views recipients hold of themselves, which will support or change their environment (Bandura, 1989). After analyzing the data, I concluded that practitioners' self-efficacy beliefs, competence, and motivation impacted their implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program in their classrooms. To contribute to positive social change, two specific levels are highlighted. They include (a) school district and (b) practitioners.

School District

The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program was a new curriculum to the school district, and practitioners have differing views about their self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in its implementation. Implications for positive social change include improved awareness in the school district about prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of curriculum and how their perspectives may influence implementation. Practitioners need guidance and support to implement the curriculum effectively.

Practitioners

Practitioners are crucial in the implementation of the curriculum. Practitioners scaffold learning and implement learning activities to meet the needs of the whole child effectively. Research has shown that practitioners must decide which content to apply, and how to effectively implement the content while being aware of the developmental levels of their students (Ogunnaike, 2015). Implications for positive social change include awareness of the importance of professional development opportunities outside of what is offered by school officials and professional development that encompasses content about all early learning domains. Practitioners could actively seek professional development that is specific to the needs of the students in their classrooms.

The data collected from this study may have significance by providing direction and guidance for school officials on how to advise practitioners regarding the implementation of the curriculum in the classroom. Officials may gain an understanding of prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students. Insights from this study may also aid early care and education programs in the planning and implementation of best practices of an effective curriculum for at-risk students.

Conclusion

The perspectives of practitioners of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program is significant, and this understanding is a central element of this study. There exists research on early childhood practitioners who teach at-risk students and their perspectives of the curriculum implemented in their classrooms, but little research on prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program. Implementation practices of early childhood practitioners have been impacted by the required instructional standards (Chen & Zhang, 2017; Goldstein & Bauml, 2014). Practitioners must use specific instructional materials and implement explicit content that is appropriate for their students. Researchers have reported on the strategies teachers use to support learning experiences of all children while developing effective strategies for teaching state standards in suitable and responsive ways (Drake et al., 2014; Goldstein & Bauml, 2014). Researchers have also highlighted components of practitioners' perspectives about teaching children and implementing various curriculum (Herman & Pinard, 2015). I hope that results from my study will lead to a greater understanding of prekindergarten practitioners' perspectives of self-efficacy, competence, and motivation in the implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students. The information from my study may increase practitioner motivation, competence, and self-efficacy while helping them develop effective strategies for teaching state standards in meaningful ways. I believe this information can be used to enhance strategies practitioners might use to support developmentally appropriate, intentional, and meaningful learning experiences for students, especially those at-risk.

References

- Aber, J. L., Grannis, K. S., Owen, S., & Sawhill, I. V. (2013). Middle Childhood Success and Economic Mobility. The Social Genome Project. *Brookings Institution*.
- Aikens, N. & Akers, L. (2011). *Background review of existing literature on coaching* (No. c83feeedd6494b7891ed25a04b0df255). Mathematica Policy Research.
- Akpan, J. P. & Beard, L. A. (2016). Using constructivist teaching strategies to enhance academic outcomes of students with special needs. Universal Journal of Educational Research, 4(2), 392-398. doi:10.13189/ujer.2016.040211

Alaszewski, A. (2006). Using diaries for social research. Sage, London.

- Alford, B. L., Rollins, K. B., Padrón, Y. N., & Waxman, H. C. (2016). Using systematic classroom observation to explore student engagement as a function of teachers' developmentally appropriate instructional practices (DAIP) in ethnically diverse prekindergarten through second-grade classrooms. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 44(6), 623-635. doi:10.1007/s10643-015-0748-8
- Alison-Bryant, J., Liebeskind, K., & Gestin, R. (2017). Observational Methods. *The International Encyclopedia of Communication Research Methods*, 1-10. doi:10.1002/9781118901731.iecrm0171
- Alsubaie, M. A. (2016). Curriculum development: Teacher involvement in curriculum development. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 7(9), 106-107.
- Alvestad, T., & Sheridan, S. (2015). Preschool teachers' perspectives on planning and documentation in preschool. *Early Child Development and Care*, 185(3), 377-392. doi:10.1080/03004430.2014.929861

- Ansari, A., & Winsler, A. (2014). Montessori public school pre-K programs and the school readiness of low-income Black and Latino children. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *106*(4), 1066-1079. doi:10.1037/a0036799
- Ansari, A., & Winsler, A. (2016). Kindergarten readiness for low-income and ethnically diverse children attending publicly funded preschool programs in Miami. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 37, 69-80. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2016.06.002
- Arias, A. M., Davis, E. A., Marino, J. C., Kademian, S. M., & Palincsar, A. S. (2016).
 Teachers' use of educative curriculum materials to engage students in science practices. *International Journal of Science Education*, 38(9), 1504-1526.
 doi:10.1080/09500693.2016.1198059
- Armstrong, C. S., & Kepler, J. D. (2018). Theory, research design assumptions, and causal inferences. *Journal of Accounting & Economics*, 66(2/3), 366–373. doi:10.1016/j.jacceco.2018.08.012
- Arsenio, W. F. (2013). The psychological and educational costs of growing income inequality. *Human Development*, 56(2). doi:10.1159/000345773
- Auta, A., Strickland-Hodge, B., & Maz, J. (2017). There is still a case for a generic qualitative approach in some pharmacy practice research. *Research in Social and Administrative Pharmacy*, 13(1), 266-268. doi:10.1016/j.sapharm.2016.06.005

Author. (2018). [Title omitted for blind review]. Unpublished manuscript.

Avenier, M.-J., & Thomas, C. (2015). Finding one's way around various methods and guidelines for doing rigorous qualitative research: A comparison of 4

epistemological frameworks. *Systemes d'Information et Management (French Journal of Management Information Systems)*, 20(1). doi:10.9876/sim.v20i1.632.

- Bada, S. O., & Olusegun, S. (2015). Constructivism learning theory: A paradigm for teaching and learning. *Journal of Research & Method in Education*, 5(6), 66-70. doi: 10.9790/7388-05616670
- Bakken, L., Brown, N., & Downing, B. (2017). Early childhood education: The long-term benefits. *Journal of research in Childhood Education*, *31*(2), 255-269. doi:10.1080/02568543.2016.1273285
- Ball, D. L., & Cohen, D. K. (1996). Reform by the book: What is—or might be—the role of curriculum materials in teacher learning and instructional reform?. *Educational researcher*, 25(9), 6-14. doi:10.3102/0013189X025009006
- Bandura, A. (1977). Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. *Psychological Review*, 84(2), 191-215. doi:10.1037/0033-295x.84.2.191
- Bandura, A. (1989). Social cognitive theory. In R. Vasta (Ed.), Annals of child development: Six theories of child development (pp. 1–60). Greenwich, CT: JAI Press.
- Bandura, A. (1994). Self-Efficacy. In V. S. Ramachaudran (Ed.), *Encyclopedia of human behavior*, 4 (pp.71-81), New York: Academic Press. doi:10.4135/9781412952576.n182
- Bandura, A. (2002). Self-efficacy: The exercise of control. New York, NY: W. H. Freeman and Company.

- Barnett, W. S., & Frede, E. C. (2017). Long-term effects of a system of high-quality universal preschool education in the United States. In *Childcare, Early Education* and Social Inequality. Edward Elgar Publishing. doi:10.4337/9781786432094
- Barnett, W. S., Carolan, M. E., Squires, J. H., & Clarke-Brown, K. C. (2014). The state of preschool 2013. First Look. NCES 2014-078. *National Center for Education Statistics*.
- Barnett, W. S., Kwanghee, J., Yarosz, D. J., Thomas, J., Hornbeck, A., Stechuk, R., & Burns, S. (2008). Educational effects of the tools of the mind curriculum: A randomized trial. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 23(3), 299-213. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2008.03.001
- Barnett, W. S., Votruba-Drzal, E., Dearing, E., & Carolan, M. E. (2017). Publicly
 Supported Early Care and Education Programs. *Handbook of Early Childhood Development Programs, Practices, and Policies*, 163.
 doi:10.1002/0781118027224.cb8

doi:10.1002/9781118937334.ch8

- Bassok, D., & Galdo, E. (2016). Inequality in preschool quality? Community-level disparities in access to high-quality learning environments. *Early Education and Development*, 27(1), 128-144. doi:10.1080/10409289.2015.1057463
- Bedel, E. F. (2015). Exploring academic motivation, academic self-efficacy and attitudes toward teaching in pre-service early childhood education teachers. *Journal of Education and Training Studies*, 4(1), 142-149. doi:10.11114/jets.v4i1.561
- Bengtsson, M. (2016). How to plan and perform a qualitative study using content analysis. *NursingPlus Open*, *2*, 8-14. doi:10.1016/j.npls.2016.01.001

- Bero, L. (2017). Addressing Bias and Conflict of Interest Among Biomedical Researchers. *Jama*, *317*(17), 1723-1724. doi:10.1001/jama.2017.3854
- Bierman, K. L., Heinrichs, B. S., Welsh, J. A., Nix, R. L., & Gest, S. D. (2017).
 Enriching preschool classrooms and home visits with evidence-based programming: sustained benefits for low-income children. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 58(2), 129-137. doi:10.1111/jcpp.12618
- Black, M. M., Walker, S. P., Fernald, L. C., Andersen, C. T., DiGirolamo, A. M., Lu, C.,
 ... & Devercelli, A. E. (2017). Early childhood development coming of age:
 science through the life course. *The Lancet*, *389*(10064), 77-90.
 doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(16)31389-7
- Bogdan, R., & Biklen, S. (2007). Qualitative research for education: An introduction to theory and practice. Boston, MA: Pearson Allyn & Bacon.
- Bong, M., & Skaalvik, E. M. (2003). Academic self-concept and self-efficacy: How different are they really? *Educational Psychology Review*, 15(1), 1-40. doi:10.1023/A:1021302408382
- Bouck, E. C., & Maher, C. (2019). Special education for young learners with intellectual disabilities. Special education for young learners with disabilities (Advances in special education), 34, 55À71. doi:10.1108/S0270-401320190000034004

Brown, C. P., Feger, B. S., & Mowry, B. (2015). Helping others understand academic rigor in teachers' developmentally appropriate practices. *Young Children*, 70(4), 62-69. Retrieved March 20, 2020, from www.jstor.org/stable/ycyoungchildren.70.4.62

- Bruce, J. (1980). Implementing the user perspective. *Studies in Family Planning*, *11*(1), 29-34. doi:10.2307/1965895
- Bruner, J. (1977). The process of education. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Bruning, R., Dempsey, M., Kauffman, D. F., McKim, C., & Zumbrunn, S. (2013). Examining dimensions of self-efficacy for writing. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 105(1), 25. doi:10.1037/a0029692
- Buettner, C. K., Hur, E. H., Jeon, L., & Andrews, D. W. (2016). What are we teaching the teachers? Child development curricula in us higher education. *Child & Youth Care Forum*, 45(1), 155-175. Springer US. doi:10.1007/s10566-015-9323-0
- Bullard, J. (2016). *Creating environments for learning: Birth to age eight*. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson.
- Burchinal, M., Zaslow, M., & Tarullo, L. Quality thresholds, features, and dosage in early care and education: Secondary data analyses of child outcomes. (2016) *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*. 81: 1-120. doi:10.1111/mono.12237
- Burger, K. (2015). Effective early childhood care and education: Successful approaches and didactic strategies for fostering child development. *European Early Childhood Education Research Journal*, 23(5), 743-760.
 doi:10.1080/1350293X.2014.882076
- Bushaw, W. J., & Calderon, V. J. (2014). Americans put teacher quality on center stage:
 The 46th annual PDK/Gallup poll of the public's attitudes toward the public
 schools: Part II. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 96(2), 49-59. doi:10.1177/0031721714553411

- Bustamante, A. S., White, L. J., & Greenfield, D. B. (2017). Approaches to learning and school readiness in Head Start: Applications to preschool science. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 56, 112-118. doi:10.1016/j.lindif.2016.10.012
- Campbell, K. H. (2013). A Call to Action: Why We Need More Practitioner Research. A Response to" A Teacher Educator Uses Action Research to Develop Culturally Conscious Curriculum Planners". *Democracy and Education*, 21(2), 7.
- Campbell, F. A., & Ramey, C. T. (1994). Effects of early intervention on intellectual and academic achievement: A follow-up study of children from low-income families.
 Child Development, 65, 684–698. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.1994.tb00777.x
- Carlsson-Paige, N., McLaughlin, G. B., & Almon, J. (2015). Reading instruction in kindergarten: Little to gain and much to lose. *Boston, MA: Defending the Early Years*.
- Chen, J. Q., & Zhang, Y. (2017). Teachers' Pedagogical Content Knowledge in Early Math: Setting the Stage for Implementation of the Common Core State Standards in Mathematics. In *Implementing a Standards-Based Curriculum in the Early Childhood Classroom* (pp. 121-136). Routledge.
- Claessens, A., Engel, M., & Curran, F. C. (2014). Academic content, student learning, and the persistence of preschool effects. *American Educational Research Journal*, 51(2), 403-434. doi:10.3102/0002831213513634
- Clinton, A. B., Edstrom, L., Mildon, H. A., & Davila, L. (2015). Social emotional learning in a Guatemalan preschool sample: Does socioeconomic status moderate

the effects of a school-based prevention program?. School Psychology

International, 36(1), 18-35. doi:10.1177/0143034314559868

- Cobanoglu, R., & Capa-Aydin, Y. (2015). When early childhood teachers close the door: Self-reported fidelity to a mandated curriculum and teacher beliefs. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *33*, 77-86. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2015.07.001
- Coley, R. L., Votruba-Drzal, E., Collins, M., & Cook, K. D. (2016). Comparing public, private, and informal preschool programs in a national sample of low-income children. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *36*, 91-105. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2015.11.002
- Connors, M. C., & Morris, P. A. (2015). Comparing state policy approaches to early care and education quality: A multidimensional assessment of quality rating and improvement systems and childcare licensing regulations. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 30, 266-279. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2014.05.006
- Conti, G., Heckman, J. J., & Pinto, R. (2016). The effects of two influential early childhood interventions on health and healthy behavior. *Economic Journal*, *126*(596). doi:10.1111/ecoj.12420
- Copple, C., Bredekamp, S., Koralek, D. G., & Charner, K. (Eds.). (2013).
 Developmentally appropriate practice: Focus on preschoolers. Washington, DC:
 National Association for the Education of Young Children.
- Creswell, J. W. (2013). *Qualitative inquiry & research design: Choosing among five approaches* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications.

- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2017). *Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches*. SAGE Publications.
- Cridland, E. K., Jones, S. C., Caputi, P., & Magee, C. A. (2015). Qualitative research with families living with autism spectrum disorder: Recommendations for conducting semistructured interviews. *Journal of Intellectual and Developmental Disability*, 40(1), 78-91. doi:10.3109/13668250.2014.964191
- Crosnoe, R., Benner, A. D., & Davis-Kean, P. (2016). Preschool Enrollment, Classroom Instruction, Elementary School Context, and the Reading Achievement of Children from Low-Income Families. In *Family Environments, School Resources, and Educational Outcomes* (pp. 19-47). Emerald Group Publishing Limited. doi:10.1108/s1479-353920150000019003
- Crosnoe, R., Purtell, K. M., Davis-Kean, P., Ansari, A., & Benner, A. D. (2016). The selection of children from low-income families into pre-K. *Developmental Psychology*, 52 (4), 599–612. doi:10.1037/dev0000101
- Cross, A. F., & Conn-Powers, M. (2014). Making the intentional decision to use an effective curriculum to promote children's learning. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 42(6), 361-366.
- Davis, E. A., & Krajcik, J. S. (2005). Designing educative curriculum materials to promote teacher learning. *Educational researcher*, *34*(3), 3-14.
 doi:10.3102/0013189X034003003

- Deck, S. M. (2016). School outcomes for homeless children: differences among sheltered, doubled-up, and poor, housed children. *Journal of Children and Poverty*, 1-21. doi:10.1080/10796126.2016.1247347
- De Haan, A. K., Elbers, E., & Leseman, P. P. (2014). Teacher-and child-managed academic activities in preschool and kindergarten and their influence on children's gains in emergent academic skills. *Journal of Research in Childhood Education*, 28(1), 43-58. doi:10.1080/02568543.2013.851750
- Department for Education. (2014). *Statutory Framework for the Early Years Foundation Stage: Setting the Standards for Learning, Development and Care for Children from Birth to Five.* Department for Education, UK.
- Diazgranados, S., Borisova, I., & Sarker, T. (2016). Does attending an enhanced-quality preschool have an effect on the emergent literacy, emergent math, social skills and knowledge of health, hygiene, nutrition and safety of young children?
 Evidence from a quasi-experiment with two control groups in Bangladesh. *Journal of Human Development and Capabilities*, *17*(4), 494-515. doi:10.1080/19452829.2016.1225704
- Domitrovich, C. E., Durlak, J. A., Staley, K. C., & Weissberg, R. P. (2017). Socialemotional competence: An essential factor for promoting positive adjustment and reducing risk in school children. *Child development*, 88(2), 408-416. doi:10.1111/cdev.12739
- Domitrovich, C. E., Morgan, N. R., Moore, J. E., Cooper, B. R., Shah, H. K., Jacobson, L., & Greenberg, M. T. (2013). One versus two years: Does length of exposure to

an enhanced preschool program impact the academic functioning of disadvantaged children in kindergarten?. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 28(4), 704-713. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2013.04.004

Doody, O., Slevin, E., Taggart, L. (2003). Focus group interviews. Part 3: Analysis. *British Journal of Nursing*, 22(5):266–269. doi:10.12968/bjon.2013.22.5.266

- Dorman, R. L., Anthony, E., Osborne-Fears, B., & Fischer, R. L. (2017). Investing in high quality preschool: lessons from an urban setting. *Early years*, *37*(1), 91-107. doi:10.1080/09575146.2016.1228614
- Drake, C., Land, T. J., & Tyminski, A. M. (2014). Using educative curriculum materials to support the development of prospective teachers' knowledge. *Educational Researcher*, 43(3), 154-162. doi:10.3102/0013189x14528039
- Duncan, G. J., Jenkins, J. M., Auger, A., Burchinal, M., Domina, T., & Bitler, M. (2015).
 Boosting school readiness with preschool curricula. *Irvine Networks on Interventions in Development*.
- Duncan, G. J., Jenkins, J. M., Watts, T. W., Magnuson, K., Clements, D., Sarama, J., & Spitler, M. E. (2015). Preventing preschool fadeout through instructional intervention in kindergarten and first grade. *Society for Research on Educational Effectiveness*.
- Duncan, G. J., Magnuson, K., & Votruba-Drzal, E. (2014). Boosting family income to promote child development. *Future Of Children*, 24(1), 99-120. doi:10.1353/foc.2014.0008

- Duncan, G. J., & Murnane, R. J. (2014). Meeting the educational challenges of income inequality. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 95(7), 50-54. doi:10.1177/003172171409500712
- Dweck, C., Walton, G. M., & Cohen, G. L. (2014). Academic tenacity: Mindsets and skills that promote long-term learning. Seattle, WA: Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation.
- Elango, S., García, J. L., Heckman, J. J., & Hojman, A. (2015). Early childhood education (w21766). Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Elo, S., Kääriäinen, M., Kanste, O., Pölkki, T., Utriainen, K., & Kyngäs, H. (2014). Qualitative content analysis. *Sage Open*, *4*(1). doi:10.1177/2158244014522633
- Emich, K. J. (2012). Transpersonal efficacy: How efficacy perceptions of single others influence task performance. *Human Performance*, 25(3), 235-254.
 doi:10.1080/08959285.2012.683906
- Ensar, F., & Keskin, U. (2014). A survey on the adjustment of primary first grade students to school. *Journal of Theory and Practice in Education*, *10*(2), 459-477.
- Erlingsson, C., & Brysiewicz, P. (2017). A hands-on guide to doing content analysis. *African Journal of Emergency Medicine*, 7(3), 93-99. doi:10.1016/j.afjem.2017.08.001
- Eun, B. (2010). From learning to development: A sociocultural approach to instruction. *Cambridge Journal of Education*, 40(4), 401-418.
 doi:10.1080/0305764X.2010.526593
- Fischer, R. L., Peterson, L. T., Bhatta, T., & Coulton, C. (2013). Getting ready for school: piloting universal prekindergarten in an urban county. *Journal of Education for*

Students Placed at Risk (JESPAR), 18(2), 128-140.

doi:10.1080/10824669.2013.799424

- Fitzpatrick, C., McKinnon, R. D., Blair, C. B., & Willoughby, M. T. (2014). Do preschool executive function skills explain the school readiness gap between advantaged and disadvantaged children?. *Learning and Instruction*, 30, 25-31. doi:10.1016/j.learninstruc.2013.11.003
- Flick, C. (2016). Informed consent and the Facebook emotional manipulation study. *Research Ethics*, *12*(1), 14-28.
- Fuller, B., Kagan, S. L., Loeb, S., & Chang, Y. W. (2004). Child care quality: Centers and home settings that serve poor families. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 19(4), 505-527. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2004.10.006
- Galman, S. (2013). The good, the bad, and the data: Shane the lone ethnographer's basic guide to qualitative data analysis. Walnut Creek, CA: Left Coast Press
- García, J. L., Heckman, J. J., Leaf, D. E., & Prados, M. J. (2016). The life-cycle benefits of an influential early childhood program (No. w22993). National Bureau of Economic Research. doi:10.3386/w22993
- Gaylor, E., Golan, S., Davies-Mercier, B., Thayer, S., Tunzi, D., & Williamson, C.(2016). VPI+ Comprehensive Evaluation Annual Report.
- Gehris, J. S., Gooze, R. A., & Whitaker, R. C. (2015). Teachers' perceptions about children's movement and learning in early childhood education programmes. *Child: care, health and development*, *41*(1), 122-131. doi:10.1111/cch.12136

- Gialamas, A., Mittinty, M. N., Sawyer, M. G., Zubrick, S. R., & Lynch, J. (2014). Child care quality and children's cognitive and socio-emotional development: an Australian longitudinal study. *Early Child Development and Care*, 184(7), 977-997. doi:10.1080/03004430.2013.847835
- Gilliam, W. S., & Zigler, E. (2004). State efforts to evaluate the effects of prekindergarten, 1977 to 2003. New Haven, CT: Yale University
- Glassman, M., & Whaley, K. (2000). Dynamic aims: The use of long-term projects in early childhood classrooms in light of Dewey's educational philosophy. *Early Childhood Research & Practice*, 2(1), 2-18.
- Goble, P., Hanish, L. D., Martin, C. L., Eggum-Wilkens, N. D., Foster, S. A., & Fabes, R.
 A. (2016). Preschool contexts and teacher interactions: Relations with school readiness. *Early education and development*, 27(5), 623-641.
 doi:10.1080/10409289.2016.1111674
- Goldrick-Rab, S., Kelchen, R., Harris, D. N., & Benson, J. (2016). Reducing income inequality in educational attainment: Experimental evidence on the impact of financial aid on college completion. *American Journal of Sociology*, 121(6), 1762-1817. doi:10.1086/685442
- Goldstein, L. S., & Bauml, M. (2014). Supporting children's learning while meeting state standards: Strategies and suggestions for Pre-K-Grade 3 teachers in public school contexts. *YC Young Children*, 67(3), 96.
- Gordon, A., & Browne, K. W. (2015). *California edition beginning essentials in early childhood education*. Boston, MA: Cengage Learning.

- Gormley Jr, W. T., Phillips, D. A., Newmark, K., Welti, K., & Adelstein, S. (2011).
 Social-emotional effects of early childhood education programs in Tulsa. *Child Development*, 82(6), 2095-2109. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2011.01648.x
- Gray, J. A., & Muramatsu, N. (2013). When the job has lost its appeal: Intentions to quit among direct care workers. *Journal of Intellectual & Developmental Disability*, 38(2), 124–133. doi:10.3109/13668250.2012.760728
- Green, L., & Condy, J. (2016). Philosophical enquiry as a pedagogical tool to implement the CAPS curriculum: Final-year pre-service teachers' perceptions. *South African Journal of Education*, 36(1), 1-8. doi:10.15700/saje.v36n1a1140
- Griffee, D. (2005). Research tips: Interview data collection. *Journal of Developmental Education, 28(3), 36-37.*
- Griffin, J. A. (2010). Research on the implementation of preschool intervention programs: Learning by doing. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 25(3), 267. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2010.03.004
- Gross, L. A., & Gilbert, S. D. (2011). Early formations of teacher identity: prospective teacher candidates' notions of teacher roles. In *Navigating in Educational Contexts* (pp. 79-92). Boston, MA: Sense Publishers.
- Guo, Y., Dynia, J. M., Pelatti, C. Y., & Justice, L. M. (2014). Self-efficacy of early childhood special education teachers: Links to classroom quality and children's learning for children with language impairment. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 39, 12-21. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2013.11.005

- Hallinan, M. T. (2008). Teacher influences on students' attachment to school. *Sociology of Education*, *81*(3), 271-283.
- Hamre, B., Hatfield, B., Pianta, R., & Jamil, F. (2014). Evidence for general and domain-specific elements of teacher–child interactions: Associations with preschool children's development. *Child development*, 85(3), 1257-1274.
 doi:10.1111/cdev.12184
- Harvey, L. (2015). Beyond member-checking: A dialogic approach to the research interview. *International Journal of Research & Method in Education*, 38(1), 23-38. doi:10.1080/1743727X.2014.914487
- Hatch, J. (2012). From Theory to Curriculum: Developmental Theory and Its
 Relationship to Curriculum and Instruction in Early Childhood Education. In N.
 File, J. Mueller & D. Basler Wisenski (Eds.), Curriculum in Early Childhood
 Education, (pp. 42-53). New York: Routledge.
- Herman, W.E., & Pinard, M.R. (2015). Critically examining inquiry-based learning:
 John Dewey in theory, history, and practice, in Patrick Blessinger, John M.
 Carfora (ed.) *Inquiry-Based Learning for Multidisciplinary Programs: A Conceptual and Practical Resource for Educators (Innovations in Higher Education Teaching and Learning, Volume 3)* Emerald Group Publishing
 Limited, pp.43 62
- Hill, C. J., Gormley, W. T., & Adelstein, S. (2015). Do the short-term effects of a highquality preschool program persist? *Early Childhood Research Quarterly, 32*, 60-79. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2014.12.005

- Hindman, A.H., Skibbe, L.E. & Foster, T.D. (2014). Exploring the variety of parental talk during shared book reading and its contributions to preschool language and literacy: evidence from the Early Childhood Longitudinal Study-Birth Cohort *Reading and Writing*, *27*(2), 287–313. doi:10.1007/s11145-013-9445-4
- Hofer, K. G., Gordon, R. A., Lambouths, D., & Rowe, H. (2014). Does ECERS preschool quality predict children's cognitive growth: Meta-Analysis of a dozen datasets.Society for Research on Educational Effectiveness. Washington, DC.
- Hong, H., Keith, K., Moran, R. R., & Jennings, J. L. (2017). Using Imagination to Bridge Young Children's Literacy and Science Learning: A Dialogic Approach. *Journal* of Childhood Studies, 42(1), 11. doi:10.18357/jcs.v42i1.16883
- Houser, M. L., & Waldbuesser, C. (2017). Emotional Contagion in the Classroom: The Impact of Teacher Satisfaction and Confirmation on Perceptions of Student Nonverbal Classroom Behavior. *College Teaching*, 65(1), 1-8. doi:10.1080/87567555.2016.1189390
- Huang, F. L. (2017). Does attending a state-funded preschool program improve letter name knowledge? *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 38, 116-126. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2016.08.002
- Huang, F. L., Invernizzi, M. A., & Drake, E. A. (2012). The differential effects of preschool: Evidence from Virginia. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 27(1), 33-45. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2011.03.006

- Huang, F. L., Tortorelli, L. S., & Invernizzi, M. A. (2014). An investigation of factors associated with letter-sound knowledge at kindergarten entry. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 29(2), 182-192. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2014.02.001
- Inan, H. Z., & Inan, T. (2015). 3 H s Education: Examining hands-on, heads-on and hearts-on early childhood science education. *International Journal of Science Education*, 37(12), 1974-1991. doi:10.1080/09500693.2015.1060369
- Institute of Education Sciences (2008). Effects of Preschool Curriculum Programs on School Readiness: Report from the Preschool Curriculum Evaluation Research Initiative. U.S. Department of Education. Washington, DC.
- Irvine, A., Drew, P., & Sainsbury, R. (2013). 'Am I not answering your questions properly?' Clarification, adequacy and responsiveness in semi-structured telephone and face-to-face interviews. *Qualitative Research*, 13(1), 87-106. doi:10.1177/1468794112439086
- Jensen, B., Holm, A., & Bremberg, S. (2013). Effectiveness of a Danish early year preschool program: A randomized trial. *International Journal of Educational Research*, 62, 115-128. doi:10.1016/j.ijer.2013.06.004
- Kahlke, R. M. (2014). Generic qualitative approaches: Pitfalls and benefits of methodological mixology. International Journal of Qualitative Methods, *13*, 37 – 52. doi:10.1177/160940691401300119
- Kallio, H., Pietilä, A. M., Johnson, M., & Kangasniemi, M. (2016). Systematic methodological review: developing a framework for a qualitative semi-structured

interview guide. Journal of Advanced Nursing, 72(12), 2954-2965.

doi:10.1111/jan.13031

- Karoly, L. A. (2016). The economic returns to early childhood education. *The Future of Children*, 37-55. doi:10.1353/foc.2016.0011
- Kelly, K. (2016). A different type of lighting research–A qualitative methodology. *Lighting Research & Technology*. doi:10.1177/1477153516659901
- Kivunja, C. (2014). Do you want your students to be job-ready with 21st century skills?
 Change pedagogies: A pedagogical paradigm shift from Vygotskyian social constructivism to critical thinking, problem solving and Siemens' digital connectivism. *International Journal of Higher Education*, *3*(3), 81.
 doi:10.5430/ijhe.v3n3p81
- Kluczniok, K., Anders, Y., Sechtig, J., & Rossbach, H. G. (2016). Influences of an academically oriented preschool curriculum on the development of children–are there negative consequences for the children's socio-emotional competencies?. *Early Child Development and Care, 186*(1), 117-139.

doi:10.1080/03004430.2014.924512

- Lambert, R. G., Kim, D. H., & Burts, D. C. (2015). The measurement properties of the Teaching Strategies GOLD® assessment system. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 33, 49-63. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2015.05.004
- Landry, S. H., Zucker, T. A., Taylor, H. B., Swank, P. R., Williams, J. M., Assel, M., ... & Phillips, B. M. (2014). Enhancing early child care quality and learning for

toddlers at risk: The responsive early childhood program. *Developmental Psychology*, *50*(2), 526. doi:10.1037/a0033494

Landry, S. H., Zucker, T. A., Williams, J. M., Merz, E. C., Guttentag, C. L., & Taylor, H.
B. (2017). Improving school readiness of high-risk preschoolers: Combining high quality instructional strategies with responsive training for teachers and parents. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly, 40*, 38-51.

doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2016.12.001

- Laureate Education. (2016). *Doctoral research: Interviewing techniques* [Video file]. Baltimore, MD: Author.
- Lawrence, T. M. (2018). A Basic Qualitative Study of the Mentoring Relationship
 Preferences of Early, Middle, and Late Career Stage Registered
 Nurses. Proceedings of the Northeast Business & Economics Association.
- Liao, H., & Chuang, A. (2007). Transforming service employees and climate: A multilevel, multisource examination of transformational leadership in building long-term service relationships. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *92*(4), 1006-1019. doi:10.1037/0021-9010.92.4.1006
- Li-Grining, C. P., & Coley, R. L. (2006). Child care experiences in low-income communities: Developmental quality and maternal views. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 21(2), 125-141. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2006.04.001
- Lodico, M., Spaulding, D. T., & Voegtle, K. H. (2010). *Methods in educational research: From theory to practice*. San Francisco, CA: John Wiley & Sons.

Lonigan, C. J., & Phillips, B. M. (2016). Response to instruction in preschool: Results of two randomized studies with children at significant risk of reading difficulties.
 Journal of Educational Psychology, *108*(1), 114-129. doi:10.1037/edu0000054

Lonigan, C. J., Phillips, B. M., Clancy, J. L., Landry, S. H., Swank, P. R., Assel, M., & Eisenberg, N. (2015). Impacts of a comprehensive school readiness curriculum for preschool children at risk for educational difficulties. *Child Development*, 86(6), 1773-1793. doi:10.1111/cdev.12460

- Lub, V. (2015). Validity in qualitative evaluation: Linking purposes, paradigms, and perspectives. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *14*(5).
 doi:10.1177/1609406915621406
- Maier, M. F., Greenfield, D. B., & Bulotsky-Shearer, R. J. (2013). Development and validation of a preschool teachers' attitudes and beliefs toward science teaching questionnaire. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 28(2), 366-378. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2012.09.003
- Mamedova, S., & Redford, J. (2015). Early Childhood Program Participation, from the National Household Education Surveys Program of 2012. First Look. NCES 2013-029. Rev. National Center for Education Statistics.
- Mamedova, S., Redford, J., & Zukerberg, A. (2015). Early Childhood Program
 Participation, From the National Household Education Surveys Program of 2012
 (NCES 2013-029. REV), Table 1.
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2014). *Designing qualitative research*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.

- Masten, A. S., Fiat, A. E., Labella, M. H., & Strack, R. A. (2015). Educating homeless and highly mobile students: Implications of research on risk and resilience. *School Psychology Review*, 44(3), 315-330. doi:10.17105/spr-15-0068.1
- McDaniel, S., & Yarbrough, A. M. (2016). A literature review of afterschool mentoring programs for children at risk. *Journal of At-Risk Issues, 19*(1), 1-9.
- Mecca, J. T., Gibson, C., Giorgini, V., Medeiros, K. E., Mumford, M. D., & Connelly, S. (2015). Researcher Perspectives on Conflicts of Interest: A Qualitative Analysis of Views from Academia. *Science and Engineering Ethics*, 21(4), 843–855. doi:10.1007/s11948-014-9580-6
- Méndez, D. M., Arellano, A. B., Khiu, E., Keh, J. S., & Bull, R. (2017). Preschool Teachers' Engagement in Professional Development: Frequency, Perceived Usefulness, and Relationship with Self-Efficacy Beliefs. *Psychology, Society & Education*, 9(2), 181-199. doi:10.25115/psye.v9i2.655
- Merriam, S. B., & Tisdell, E. J. (2015). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation*. John Wiley & Sons.
- Michael-Luna, S., & Heimer, L. (2012). Creative Curriculum & Highscope Curriculum: Constructing Possibilities in Early Education. In N. File, J. Mueller & D. Basler
 Wisenski (Eds.), Curriculum in Early Childhood Education, (pp. 120-132). New
 York: Routledge.
- Miles, M. B., & Huberman, A. M. (1994). *Qualitative Data Analysis* (2nd edition).Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.

- Miles, M. B., Huberman, A. M., & Saldana, J. (2014). *Qualitative Data Analysis*.Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Miller, R. L., & Brewer, J. D. (Eds.). (2003). The AZ of social research: A dictionary of key social science research concepts. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications. doi:10.4135/9780857020024
- Mitchell, T. R., Hopper, H., Daniels, D., George-Falvy, J., & James, L. R. (1994).
 Predicting self-efficacy and performance during skill acquisition. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 79(4), 506-517. doi:10.1037/0021-9010.79.4.506
- Mligo, I. R. (2016). Teachers' perceptions and concerns about the implementation of the 2005 preschool curriculum in Tanzania. *Early Years*, 1-15. doi:10.1080/09575146.2015.1115825
- Mooney, C. G. (2013). Theories of Childhood: An Introduction to Dewey, Montessori, Erikson, Piaget & Vygotsky. Saint Paul, MN: Redleaf Press.
- Moore, J. E., Cooper, B. R., Domitrovich, C. E., Morgan, N. R., Cleveland, M. J., Shah,
 H., ... & Greenberg, M. T. (2015). The effects of exposure to an enhanced
 preschool program on the social-emotional functioning of at-risk children. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *32*, 127-138. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2015.03.004
- Morabito, C., Figueroa, J. L., & Vandenbroeck, M. (2018). Effects of high versus lowquality preschool education: A longitudinal study in Mauritius. *Economics of Education Review*, 65, 126-137. doi:10.1016/j.econedurev.2018.06.006
- Moustakas, C. (1994). *Phenomenological research methods*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.

- Muhonen, H., Rasku-Puttonen, H., Pakarinen, E., Poikkeus, A. M., & Lerkkanen, M. K.
 (2016). Scaffolding through dialogic teaching in early school classrooms. *Teaching and teacher education*, 55, 143-154. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2016.01.007
- National Association for the Education of Young Children. (2016). Developmentally appropriate practice (DAP). Washington, DC.
- National Center for Education Statistics (2019). Characteristics of Children's Families. U.S. Department of Education. Washington, DC.
- National Center for Quality Teaching and Learning, (2015). Curry School of Education and Human Development. University of Virginia. Charlottesville, Virginia.
- National Institute for Early Education Research (NIEER). (2013). 2013 State Preschool Yearbook. Rutgers, NJ.
- Neuman, W. L., & Robson, K. (2014). Basics of social research. Vancouver, Canada: Pearson Education Limited.
- Nijhawan, L. P., Janodia, M. D., Muddukrishna, B. S., Bhat, K. M., Bairy, K. L., Udupa, N., & Musmade, P. B. (2013). Informed consent: Issues and challenges. *Journal* of advanced pharmaceutical technology & research, 4(3), 134. doi:10.4103/2231-4040.116779
- Nix, R. L., Bierman, K. L., Heinrichs, B. S., Gest, S. D., Welsh, J. A., & Domitrovich, C. E. (2016). The randomized controlled trial of Head Start REDI: Sustained effects on developmental trajectories of social–emotional functioning. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 84(4), 310-322. doi:10.1037/a0039937

Nores, M., & Barnett, W. S. (2014). Access to high quality early care and education: Readiness and opportunity gaps in America. New Brunswick, NJ: Center on Enhancing Early Learning Outcomes.

Northway, R. (2000). The relevance of participatory research in developing nursing research and practice. *Nurse Researcher*, *7*(4), 40-52. doi:10.7748/nr2000.07.7.4.40.c6129

- Nowell, L. S., Norris, J. M., White, D. E., & Moules, N. J. (2017). Thematic analysis: Striving to meet the trustworthiness criteria. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 16(1). doi:10.1177/1609406917733847
- Ntumi, S. (2016). Challenges Pre-School Teachers Face in the Implementation of the Early Childhood Curriculum in the Cape Coast Metropolis. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 7(1), 54-62.
- Ogunnaike, Y. A. (2015). Early Childhood Education and Human Factor: Connecting Theories and Perspectives. *Review of Human Factor Studies*, 21(1).
- O'Leary, Z. (2017). The essential guide to doing your research project (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications.
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 42(5), 533-544. doi:10.1007/s10488-013-0528-

- Patil, N. P. (2012). Role of education in social change. *International Educational Journal*, *1*.
- Patton, M. Q. (2015). *Qualitative research & evaluation methods* (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications, Inc.

Paulus, T. M., & Bennett, A. M. (2017). 'I have a love–hate relationship with ATLAS.ti'TM: integrating qualitative data analysis software into a graduate research methods course. *International Journal of Research & Method in Education, 40*(1), 19-35. doi:10.1080/1743727X.2015.1056137

- Pelatti, C. Y., Dynia, J. M., Logan, J. A., Justice, L. M., & Kaderavek, J. (2016).
 Examining quality in two preschool settings: Publicly funded early childhood education and inclusive early childhood education classrooms. *Child & Youth Care Forum* 45(6), 829-849. Springer US. doi:10.1007/s10566-016-9359-9
- Pentimonti, J. M., & Justice, L. M. (2010). Teachers' use of scaffolding strategies during read alouds in the preschool classroom. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 37(4), 241. doi:10.1007/s10643-009-0348-6
- Percy, W. H., Kostere, K., & Kostere, S. (2015). Generic qualitative research in psychology. *The Qualitative Report*, 20(2), 76.

Perren, S., Herrmann, S., Iljuschin, I., Frei, D., Korner, C., & Sticca, F. (2017). Child centered educational practice in different early education settings: Associations with professionals' attitudes, self-efficacy, and professional background. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *38*(2017), 137-148. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2016.07.001

- Peterson, R. M. (2015). Examination of quality indicators in public and private prekindergarten classrooms in Indiana. Indiana State University
- Peverill, S., Garon, N., Brown, A., & Moore, C. (2017). Depleting and motivating selfregulation in preschoolers. *Cognitive Development*, 44, 116-126. doi:10.1016/j.cogdev.2017.09.005
- Piaget, J. (1972). Development and learning. *Readings on the development of children*, 25-33.
- Piaget, J., & Inhelder, B. (1969). The psychology of the child. New York: Basic Books, Inc.

 Plotka, R. (2016). Comparing Peer-Interactions, Teacher-Child Interactions, and Challenging Behaviors in Same- Age and Mixed-Age Preschool Classrooms. *International Journal of Early Childhood Learning*, 23(3), 21-31. doi:10.18848/2327-7939/cgp/v23i03/21-31

- Polesel, J., Rice, S., & Dulfer, N. (2014). The impact of high-stakes testing on curriculum and pedagogy: A teacher perspective from Australia. *Journal of Education Policy*, 29(5), 640-657. doi:10.1080/02680939.2013.865082
- Powell, K., & Kalina, C. (2009). Cognitive and social constructivism: Developing tools for an effective classroom. *Education*, 130(2), 241-250.
- Preschool Curriculum Evaluation Research Consortium. (2008). Effects of preschool curriculum programs on school readiness. Washington, DC: National Center for Education Research, Institute for Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education

- Prince, M. J., & Felder, R. M. (2006). Inductive teaching and learning methods: Definitions, comparisons, and research bases. *Journal of engineering education*, 95(2), 123-138. doi:10.1002/j.2168-9830.2006.tb00884.x
- Rabionet, S. E. (2011). How I learned to design and conduct semi-structured interviews: An ongoing and continuous journey. *Qualitative Report*, 16, 563-566. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu
- Radford, J., Bosanquet, P., Webster, R., & Blatchford, P. (2015). Scaffolding learning for independence: Clarifying teacher and teaching assistant roles for children with special educational needs. *Learning and Instruction*, *36*, 1-10. doi:10.1016/j.learninstruc.2014.10.005
- Ramey, C. T. (2018). The Abecedarian Approach to Social, Educational, and Health Disparities. *Clinical child and family psychology review*, 1-18. doi:10.1007/s10567-018-0263-8.
- Ramey, C. T., Campbell, F. A., Burchinal, M., Skinner, M. L., Gardner, D. M., & Ramey, S. L. (2000). Persistent effects of early childhood education on high-risk children and their mothers. *Applied Developmental Science*, *4*, 2–14. doi:10.1207/S1532480XADS04011
- Ravitch, S. M., & Carl, N. M. (2016). *Qualitative research: Bridging the conceptual, theoretical, and methodological.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Reardon, S. F. (2013). The widening income achievement gap. *Educational Leadership*, 70(8), 10-16.

- Rietdijk, S., van Weijen, D., Janssen, T., van den Bergh, H., & Rijlaarsdam, G. (2018).
 Teaching writing in primary education: Classroom practice, time, teachers' beliefs and skills. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *110*(5), 640–663.
 doi:10.1037/edu0000237
- Roos, S. M., Potgieter, J. C., & Temane, M. Q. (2013). Self-Efficacy, Collective Efficacy and the Psychological Well-Being of Groups in Transition. *Journal of Psychology in Africa*, 23(4), 561–567. doi:10.1080/14330237.2013.10820668
- Rubin, H.J., & Rubin, I.S. (2012). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data*. (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Ruzek, E. A., Hafen, C. A., Allen, J. P., Gregory, A., Mikami, A. Y., & Pianta, R. C. (2016). How teacher emotional support motivates students: The mediating roles of perceived peer relatedness, autonomy support, and competence. *Learning and instruction*, 42, 95-103. doi:10.1016/j.learninstruc.2016.01.004
- Ryan, R. M., Fauth, R. C., & Brooks-Gunn, J. (2006). Childhood Poverty: Implications for School Readiness and Early Childhood Education.
- Sabol, T. J., Hong, S. S., Pianta, R. C., & Burchinal, M. R. (2013). Can rating pre-K programs predict children's learning?. *Science*, 341(6148), 845-846. doi: 10.1126/science.1233517
- Sabol, T. J., & Pianta, R. C. (2015). Validating Virginia's quality rating and improvement system among state-funded pre-kindergarten programs. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 30, 183-198. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2014.03.00

- Sabol, T. J., & Pianta, R. C. (2017). The state of young children in the United States: School readiness. *Handbook of Early Childhood Development Programs*, *Practices, and Policies*, 3.
- Saldana, J. (2016). *The coding manual for qualitative researchers*. (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Santiago-Delefosse, M., Gavin, A., Bruchez, C., Roux, P., & Stephen, S. L. (2016).
 Quality of qualitative research in the health sciences: Analysis of the common criteria present in 58 assessment guidelines by expert users. *Social Science & Medicine*, 148, 142e151. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2015.11.007.
- Schcolnik, M., Kol, S., & Abarbanel, J. (2016). Constructivism in theory and in practice. *English Teaching Forum*, 44(4), 12-20. US Department of State. Bureau of
 Educational and Cultural Affairs, Office of English Language Programs,
 Washington, DC.
- Schonert-Reichl, K. A., Oberle, E., Lawlor, M. S., Abbott, D., Thomson, K., Oberlander, T. F., & Diamond, A. (2015). Enhancing cognitive and social–emotional development through a simple-to-administer mindfulness-based school program for elementary school children: A randomized controlled trial. *Developmental psychology*, *51*(1), 52. doi:10.1037/a0038454

Schweinhart, L. J. (1994). Lasting benefits of preschool programs. ERIC Clearinghouse.

Schweinhart, L. J. (2003). Benefits, costs, and explanation of the high/scope perry preschool program.

Schweinhart, L. J., & Weikart, D. P. (1981). Effects of the Perry Preschool Program on youths through age 15. *Journal of Early Intervention*, 4(1), 29-39. doi:10.1177/105381518100400105

Sciarra, D. G., & Hunter, M. A. (2015). Resource accountability: Enforcing state responsibilities for sufficient and equitable resources used effectively to provide all students a quality education. *Education Policy Analysis Archives/Archivos Analíticos de Políticas Educativas*, (23). doi:10.14507/epaa.v23.2032.

- Scientific Research Institute. (2015). Virginia's preschool expansion grant (VPI+) program evaluation – redacted: Formative feedback on ways to strengthen the vpi+ support system and local implementation of a high quality preschool program.
- Scientific Research Institute. (2016). Virginia preschool initiative-plus formative evaluation report. Spring 2016 statewide report.
- Shah, H. K., Domitrovich, C. E., Morgan, N. R., Moore, J. E., Rhoades, B. L., Jacobson, L., & Greenberg, M. T. (2017). One or two years of participation: Is dosage of an enhanced publicly funded preschool program associated with the academic and executive function skills of low-income children in early elementary school?. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 40, 123-137. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2017.03.004
- Shogren, K. A., & Plotner, A. J. (2012). Transition planning for students with Intellectual disability, autism, or other disabilities: Data from the National Longitudinal

Transition Study-2. *Intellectual & Developmental Disabilities*, *50*, 16-30. doi:10.1352/1934-9556-50.1.16

- Shonkoff, J. P., & Phillips, D. A. (Eds.). (2000). From neurons to neighborhoods: The science of early child development. Washington, DC: National Academy Press.
- Slavin, R. E., Lake, C., Hanley, P. and Thurston, A. (2014), Experimental evaluations of elementary science programs: A best-evidence synthesis. *J Res Sci Teach*, *51*: 870–901. doi:10.1002/tea.21139
- Snow, C. (2014). Input to interaction to instruction: Three key shifts in the history of child language research. *Journal of Child Language*, 41 (Supplement 1), 117-124. doi:10.1017/s0305000914000294
- Soria, M. (2016). Preschool intervention programs addressing the school readiness gap for poor-to-low-income children entering kindergarten. *Capstone Projects and Theses.* 20.
- Stajkovic, A. D., & Luthans, F. (1998). Self-efficacy and work-related performance: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, 124(2), 240-261. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.124.2.240
- State and County Quick Facts. (2019). Retrieved March 1, 2020, from https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/US/PST045219
- Stuckey, H. L. (2015). The second step in data analysis: Coding qualitative research data. *Journal of Social Health and Diabetes*, 3(1), 7. doi:10.4103/2321-0656.140875

- Summers, J. J., Davis, H. A., & Hoy, A. W. (2017). The effects of teachers' efficacy beliefs on students' perceptions of teacher relationship quality. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 53, 17-25. doi:10.1016/j.lindif.2016.10.004
- Sutton, J., & Austin, Z. (2015). Qualitative Research: Data Collection, Analysis, and Management. *The Canadian Journal of Hospital Pharmacy*, 68(3), 226–231. doi:10.4212/cjhp.v68i3.1456
- Sverdlov, A., Aram, D., & Levin, I. (2014). Kindergarten teachers' literacy beliefs and self-reported practices: On the heels of a new national literacy curriculum. *Teaching and Teacher Education, 39*, 44-55. doi:10.1016/j.tate.2013.12.004
- Tarrant, K., & Huerta, L. A. (2015). Substantive or symbolic stars: Quality rating and improvement systems through a new institutional lens. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 30, 327-338. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2014.04.002
- Tomas, L., Girgenti, S., & Jackson, C. (2017). Pre-service teachers' attitudes toward education for sustainability and its relevance to their learning: implications for pedagogical practice. *Environmental Education Research*, 23(3), 324-347. doi:10.1080/13504622.2015.1109065
- Tonge, K. L., Jones, R. A., & Okely, A. D. (2016). Correlates of children's objectively measured physical activity and sedentary behavior in early childhood education and care services: a systematic review. *Preventive medicine*, 89, 129-139. doi:10.1016/j.ypmed.2016.05.019
- Tracy, S. (2010). Qualitative Quality: Eight "Big-Tent" Criteria for Excellent Qualitative Research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *16*:837–851. doi:10.1177/1077800410383121

- Tuul, M., Mikser, R., Neudorf, E., & Ugaste, A. (2015). Estonian preschool teachers' aspirations for curricular autonomy–the gap between an ideal and professional practice. *Early Child Development and Care*, *185*(11-12), 1845-1861. doi:10.1080/03004430.2015.1028387
- Twining, P. (2017) Some guidance on conducting and reporting qualitative studies. Computers & Education; 106. doi:10.1016/j.compedu.2016.12.002
- University of Virginia. (2017). Phonological awareness and literacy screening (Pals). Curry School of Education. Charlottesville, VA.
- U.S. Department of Education. (2015). A matter of equity: Preschool in America.
- U.S. Department of Education. (2014). National Center for Education Statistics, Digest of Educational Statistics.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Administration for Children and Families Office of Head Start, prepared by the National Center for Quality Teaching and Learning, *Preschool Curriculum Consumer Report*, 2015.
- Ventura, M., Salanova, M., & Llorens, S. (2015). Professional self-efficacy as a predictor of burnout and engagement: The role of challenge and hindrance demands. *The Journal of Psychology*, 149(3), 277-302. doi:10.1080/00223980.2013.876380
- Virginia Department of Education (2015). Virginia preschool initiative: State funded program.
- Votruba-Drzal, E., Coley, R. L., Koury, A. S., & Miller, P. (2013). Center-based child care and cognitive skills development: Importance of timing and household resources. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *105*(3), 821. doi:10.1037/a003295

Vygotsky, L. (1978). *Mind in society the higher psychological processes*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

Vygotsky, L. (1997). Educational psychology. Boca Raton, FL: St. Lucie Press.

- Wasik, B. A., Hindman, A. H., & Snell, E. K. (2016). Book reading and vocabulary development: A systematic review. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 37, 39-57. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2016.04.003
- Wechsler, M., Melnick, H., Maier, A., & Bishop, J. (2016). The building blocks of highquality early childhood education programs. *Palo Alto: Learning Policy Institute*.
- Weisberg, D. S., Hirsh-Pasek, K., & Golinkoff, R. M. (2013). Guided play: Where curricular goals meet a playful pedagogy. *Mind, Brain, and Education*, 7(2), 104-112. doi:10.1111/mbe.12015
- Wenz-Gross, M., Yoo, Y., Upshur, C. C., & Gambino, A. J. (2018). Pathways to kindergarten readiness: The roles of second step early learning curriculum and social emotional, executive functioning, preschool academic and task behavior skills. *Frontiers in psychology*, *9*, 1886. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2018.01886
- Wicherts, J. M. (2016). Peer review quality and transparency of the peer-review process in open access and subscription journals. *PloS one*, *11*(1), e0147913. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0147913
- Wilcox-Herzog, A., McLaren, M., Ward, S., & Wong, E. (2013). Results from the quality early childhood training program. *Journal of Early Childhood Teacher Education*, 34(4), 335-349. doi:10.1080/10901027.2013.845635

- Wilkinson, D. J., & Jones, T. (2017). An exploration of 'scaffolded' and 'experiential'
 learning environment's impact upon student's experiences of a challenging level 6
 topic in forensic psychology: MAPPA. *Psychology Teaching Review*, 23(1), 41.
- Willig, C. (2013). Introducing qualitative research in psychology. McGraw-Hill Education (United Kingdom). doi:10.4135/9781526405555.n16
- Wong, C., Odom, S. L., Hume, K. A., Cox, A. W., Fettig, A., Kucharczyk, S., ... & Schultz, T. R. (2015). Evidence-based practices for children, youth, and young adults with autism spectrum disorder: A comprehensive review. *Journal of Autism* and Developmental Disorders, 45(7), 1951-1966. doi:10.1007/s10803-014-2351-z
- Wood, E., & Hedges, H. (2016). Curriculum in early childhood education: critical questions about content, coherence, and control. *The Curriculum Journal*, 1-19. doi:10.1080/09585176.2015.1129981
- Wright, S., Grenier, M., & Seaman, J. (2010). An interdisciplinary view and analysis of "constructivism" in kinesiology. *Quest.* 62(2), 202-217. doi:10.1080/00336297.2010.10483642
- Yin, R. (2014). Case study research: Design and methods. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Yoshikawa, H., Weiland, C., & Brooks-Gunn, J. (2016). When does preschool matter?. *The Future of Children*, 26(2), 21-35. doi:10.1353/foc.2016.0010

Yoshikawa, H., Weiland, C., Brooks-Gunn, J., Burchinal, M. R., Espinosa, L. M., Gormley, W. T., & Zaslow, M. J. (2013). Investing in our future: The evidence based on preschool education. *Ann Arbor, MI: Society for Research in Child Development*. Young, M. (2014). Curriculum theory: what it is and why it is important. *Cadernos de Pesquisa*, 44(151), 190-202. doi:10.1590/198053142851

Yurdakul, B. (2015). Perceptions of Elementary School Teachers Concerning the Concept of Curriculum. *Educational Sciences: Theory and Practice*, 15(1), 125-139. doi:10.12738/estp.2015.1.2168

Appendix A: Demographic Questionnaire

Practitioner's Name Date

What is the highest level of education you have completed?

_____High School or equivalent (e.g., GED)

____Some College, no degree

_____Vocational/Technical School

____Associate degree (e.g., AA, AS)

Bachelor's degree (e.g., BA, BS)

____Master's degree (e.g., MA, MS, Med)

_____ Professional degree (e.g., MD, DDS, DVM)

____Doctoral degree (e.g., PhD, EdD)

____Other_____

What is your degree major?

____Early Childhood Education

____Special Education

____Elementary Education

____Interdisciplinary Studies

____Family and Consumer Science

____Other_____

What is your gender?

_____ Male

_____ Female

_____ Prefer not to answer

How long have you been teaching?

How long have you been teaching (or taught) 4-year-old students?

Do you or did you implement The Creative Curriculum for Preschool in your classroom?

_____Yes

_____No

How long have you been implementing (or implemented) The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program?

How many students are (or were) enrolled in your class?

Is (or was) your class designated as State Preschool Initiative Plus (SPI+) classroom?

_____Yes

Please return completed questionnaire to Navine Fortune at ______.

Appendix B: Interview Protocol

Date:

Time:

Location of Interview:

Interviewee:

Pre-Interview

- A. Describe the purpose of the study
- B. Describe the interview process
- C. Describe treatment of data and maintenance of confidentiality
- D. Review informed consent form
 - Researcher; Background Information; Procedures; Participate in a semistructured interview; Risks and Benefits of Being in the Study; Right of Refusal and/or Withdrawal; Privacy; Contacts and Opportunity for Questions;
- E. b. Statement of Consent: Begin audio recording
- F. Begin the interview

Post-Interview

- G. Thank interviewee for participating
- H. Remind interviewee of treatment of data and confidentiality
- I. Disclose that future interviews will not occur.
- J. Disclose that interviewees will be contacted electronically to review summary of

interview transcript for accuracy.

Appendix C: Interview Questions

- 1. Tell me about your teaching background (Social Constructivism)
- 2. Describe your experiences when implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students? (Constructivism)
- On a scale of 1-10 with 8-10 being high, 4-6 (moderate), and 1-3 (low), how knowledgeable are you about The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program? Why do you feel this way? (Social Constructivism)
- 4. What, if any, professional development opportunities have you participated in regarding The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program? Please describe instructional strategies and topics covered, when, and where. (Constructivism)
- 5. How do you feel when you are or were implementing The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students? Do/did you have the opportunity to provide ongoing feedback regarding the district's curriculum? (Self-efficacy)
- 6. Tell me in as much detail how you implement/implemented The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students so that they are/were active participants in their learning environment. (Constructivism)
- 7. What factors either motivate/motivated you or make/made you feel successful in your implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with atrisk students? (Self-efficacy)
- 8. What factors create/created feelings of doubt in your implementation of the Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students? (Self-efficacy)
- 9. Are there any other remarks you would like to share about your experience as a practitioner who implemented The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students? (Constructivism)

Table D1. Open Codes

Code	Participant	Excerpt
Feels good	P-6	"So far, so good"
	P-1	"I've had good experiences."
	P-4	"It's been good."
	P-2	"You'll see its good for kids."
	P-5	"I felt good."
	P-7	"It was good for my students."
Overwhelming	P-6	"I was fairly new to it so it was overwhelming."
	P-3	"We were transitioning to the new curriculum which was overwhelming."
	P-5	"It had lots of books. I was overwhelmed at times."
	P-2	"I was hired quickly, two days before school started."
	P-4	"There are moments of course where frustrations comes into play."
Feels okay	P-6	"I feel okay about it."
	P-5	"I think it's okay."
	P-3	"My experience with the curriculum was somewhat okay."
Books	P-2	"Reading the books, the curriculum book is helpful"
	P-5	"It came with lots of books."
	P-1	"Some of the books that we read; I question."
Training	P-6	"I'm a four to six because of the training."
		(table continues)

Code	Participant	Excerpt
	P-2	"I cannot begin to tell you how many trainings I've participated in."
	P-5	"I've done lots of trainings."
	P-3	"I didn't get the proper training."
	P-7	"I've had training on CLASS."
	P-4	"I was trained on working with the iPads, hatch early learning, and the assessments."
Materials	P-7	"I pull materials"
	P-3	"We had the mighty minute cards, book discussion cards"
Technology	P-7	"Trainings about working with iPads"
	P-5	"Technology was one of my first trainings."
	P-3	"PD also included technology."
	P-4	"We've had pd on various contenttechnology."
Math	P-5	"It had some math and number activities"
	P-4	"We've had pd on various contentmath"
Science	P-5	"We had science trainings."
	P-3	"They did science and social studies."
	P-4	"We've had pd on various contentscience."
Social-Emotional	P-2	"Trainings on social-emotional and behavioral issues"
	P-5	We had social-emotional training."
Behavior	P-2	"With 4-year-old it's easy unless they have behavioral issues." <i>(table continues)</i>

Code	Participant	Excerpt
Literacy	P-2	"Lots of training with instructional strategies about literacy"
	P-5	"Felt like I had to focus on literacy"
	P-4	"It is literacy heavy."
Guides	P-7	"Comes with a teaching guide"
	P-2	"The curriculum books help you"
	P-3	"The creative curriculum came with intentional teaching strategy guides."
	P-4	"I also like that the lessons and guides are there so I'm not overwhelmed."
Success	P-2	"The kids get excited and constantly seek you out to show what they've done"
	P-5	"When they do an activity and show me and they feel proud"
	P-1	"Success is the a-ha moments that you get."
	P-4	"When they ask if we can do an activity again tomorrow"
	P-6	"Seeing the parents and children happy"
	P-7	"When we successfully implement a study and the children enjoyed it and learned something"
Feedback	P-7	"I receive feedback from families."
	P-5	"I share my thoughts"
	P-6	"Yes, I give feedback."
	P-2	"There are opportunities to discuss it with every instructor."
	P-3	"We were allowed to provide feedback."
		(table continues)

Code	Participant	Excerpt
	P-1	"I've definitely had opportunities to give feedback to the higher-ups."
	P-4	"Yes, the coordinator was always available."
Centers	P-6	"We go into the centers"
	P-2	"I bring up the question of the day in centers."
	P-7	"We do it during center time."
	P-5	"The math center was the most popular."
	P-4	"Doing the activities in their centers often works best."
Activities	P-6	"I rotate the centers."
	P-1	"For example, I'll add activities that will help them practice holding."
	P-7	"We review the activities and decide where to implement."
	P-3	"It provided the children with hands-on learning experiences."
	P-4	"Well, the activities are child-friendly."
Themes	P-6	"We've been doing the same theme."
	P-7	"Each study is like a theme."
	P-4	"With some of the lessons and themes, staying on them for us to six weeks becomes boring."
Professional Development	P-6	"I've had continuous professional development."
	P-2	"In certain trainings we've had, the people from Creative Curriculum taught us."
	P-7	"We had curriculum related pd"
	P-3	"As the school year went on, I gained insight and receive professional development."
		(table continues)

Code	Participant	Excerpt
	P-5	"We had, math, science, behavior and social-emotional too."
	P-4	"We had pd on various content."
	P-1	"I went to classes for the creative curriculum, online resources, literacy, and about how to further your teaching."
Curriculum Coach	P-6	"Curriculum coach is available"
	P-3	"I relied on the curriculum coaches"
	P-4	"The curriculum coaches were always available."
Challenge	P-7	"The CLASS rating can be nerve-wrecking"
	P-2	"It can be a challenge at times."
	P-3	"I didn't get the proper training of the creative curriculum."
	P-1	"I'll add a little more challenge for them, like cutting on a line"
	P-4	"There are times when I want to do more academically."
New	P-6	"I'm a fairly new teacher."
	P-7	"Children enjoyed it and learned something new"
	P-2	"I was hired two days before the start of school."
	P-3	"My first experience was short because I came in mid- year."
	P-4	"Like, with any new curriculum, you have to adjust"
Different	P-5	"The children went into different centers."
	P-2	"The activities could be different every day."
	P-1	"It has different things to focus on such as vocabulary and different physical things."
		(table continues)

Code	Participant	Excerpt
A-lot	P-2	"I went to a lot of trainings."
	P-3	"I missed out on a lot of pd."
	P-4	"It has lots of additional resources."
Resources	P-6	"It has lots of resources."
	P-7	"The classroom resources are helpful."
	P-3	"You are pulling book discussion cards and implementation cards throughout your implementation of the curriculum."
	P-4	"It has lots of additional resources."
	P-1	"I know and have learned about all the resources it has."
Observation	P-2	"I've been observed and rated three times."
	P-1	"I observe the children to see where they are and who needs additional help."
Small Group	P-7	"Decide where we will implement the small group lessons"
	P-1	"We do different small groups every single day."
	P-4	"Doing activities in their centersthey are playing and learning at the same time"
Hands-On	P-7	"We do lots of hands-on learning experiences."
	P-3	"It's very hands-on"
	P-4	The activities are child-friendly. I make sure they are not too teacher-directed."
Assistant/Para-professional	P-6	"My assistant and I rotate the activities and centers."
	P-7	"I review the lesson plans with my assistant."
	P-2	"My para and I go into centers with them."
		(table continues)

Code	Participant	Excerpt
Self-Taught	P-2	"I opened it myself and looked through to figure it out."
	P-3	"Everything was self-taught"
High (level of knowledge)	P-2	"Eight to ten, I feel very knowledgeable about it"
	P-7	"From my years of teaching, this is an easy curriculum to follow, so eight to ten."
	P-1	"I would say pretty much a seven just because I know and have learned about all the resources."
	P-4	"I will say eight to ten. Now that I've implemented it for a few years"
Moderate (level of	P-5	"I would say moderate because it came with lots of
knowledge)	P-3	books to guide." "I'm moderate due to when I started teaching it."
Doubt	P-7	"The doubts fade away"
	P-2	"Doubts come from other teachers."
	P-5	"In the beginning, some of the information, I felt it was too much."
	P-3	"Working with the curriculum coaches, I was able to resolve my doubts."
	P-1	"When they're not able to do it, sometimes it makes me doubt if I'm doing enough as a teacher"
	P-6	"Just being new or when the children seem bored"
	P-4	"There are times when I want to do more academically."
Topics	P-5	"It had some topics the children didn't know."
	P-3	"They gave us topics and the time frame to cover the topics."
	P-1	"I like to stay on the topic so I'm not jumping around to different things."
Kindergarten	P-2	"They don't feel like it's preparing them for kindergarten."
		(table continues)

Code	Participant	Excerpt
	P-5	"I think the kids got a little preparation for kindergarten."
	P-1	"Does it really prepare them for kindergarten?"
Modification	P-7	"You learn to adapt"
	P-5	"I started out doing the lessons, but then I added different things to help them."
	P-1	"I'll modify the learning like every teacher does"
Lesson Plans	P-7	"I look at the lesson plans and pull materials."
	P-3	"The teaching strategies were basically like lesson plans."
	P-1	"You can modify your lesson plans online."
	P-4	"I also like that the lesson plans and guide are there."
Developmentally- Appropriate	P-7	"I wonder if the activities were developmentally appropriate."
Coordinator	P-6	"I give feedback to the coordinator."
	P-2	"People from downtown brought trainers to the classroom"
	P-4	"The coordinator and curriculum coaches were always available."
Learning	P-6	"I'm still learning."
	P-4	"They are learning and playing at the same time."
Read	P-6	"Because of what I read"
	P-2	"I have been reading studies online about how important it is for children not to be sitting in a chair for 3-4 hours."
	P-5	"It takes a lot of time to read all the books."
		(table continues)

Code	Participant	Excerpt
	P-1	"Some of the books, we read, I question"
	P-4	"When the children want to hear a story again"
Choices	P-5	"Let them come back when they want"
	P-7	"We do it during center time so we're not pulling the children away."
Teacher	P-6	"Other teachers"
	P-3	"I learned from a co-teacher."
	P-2	"Other teachers talk to me about their doubts of the curriculum"
	P-7	"We do it during center time so we're not pulling the children away."
Fun	P-6	"I try to make it as fun as possible."
	P-4	"As a teacher though, I make sure the children are engaged, make everything they do fun."
Assessment	P-4	"I been trained on the assessment part which is teaching strategies"
	P-5	"They also teach us how to do the assessments like PALS."
	P-7	"We did trainings on assessments with the teaching strategies gold system."
Open-Ended Questions	P-1	"The curriculum allows the children to really explore by asking open-ended questions."
	P-4	"We ask them open-ended questions."

ent Research Question's Correlation to the Interview Question
I
RQ2
RQ2
RQ2
RQ1
RQ2 (table continues)
-

Table E1. Interview Question, Theory, and Research Question Alignment

Interview Questions	Theory Alignment	Research Question's Correlation to the Interview Question
7. What factors either motivate/motivated you or make/made you feel successful in your implementation of The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students?	Self-efficacy	RQ1
8. What factors create/created feelings of doubt in your implementation of the Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students?	Self-efficacy	RQ1
9. Are there any other remarks you would like to share about your experience as a practitioner who implemented The Creative Curriculum for Preschool Program with at-risk students?	Constructivism	RQ2